Published for SISSA by 🖉 Springer

RECEIVED: October 30, 2019 ACCEPTED: February 17, 2020 PUBLISHED: March 9, 2020

Signatures of mirror stars

David Curtin and Jack Setford

Department of Physics, University of Toronto, 60 St George St, Toronto, ON M5S 1A7, Canada

E-mail: dcurtin@physics.utoronto.ca, jsetford@physics.utoronto.ca

ABSTRACT: Motivated by theories of Neutral Naturalness, we argue that *Mirror Stars* are a generic possibility in any hidden sector with analogues of Standard Model (SM) electromagnetism and nuclear physics. We show that if there exists a tiny kinetic mixing between the dark photon and the SM photon, Mirror Stars capture SM matter from the interstellar medium, which accumulates in the core of the Mirror Star and radiates in the visible spectrum. This signature is similar to, but in most cases much fainter than, ordinary white dwarfs. We also show for the first time that in the presence of captured SM matter, a fraction of dark photons from the core of the Mirror Star convert directly to SM photons, which leads to an X-ray signal that represents a direct probe of the properties of the Mirror Star core. These two signatures together are a highly distinctive, smoking gun signature of Mirror Stars. We show that Mirror Stars could be discovered in both optical and X-ray searches up to approximately 100-1000 light years away, for a range of well-motivated values of the kinetic mixing parameter.

KEYWORDS: Beyond Standard Model, Cosmology of Theories beyond the SM, Discrete Symmetries, Higgs Physics

ARXIV EPRINT: 1909.04072





Contents

1	Introduction								
2	Overview								
	2.1	Mirro	r star detection principle	5					
	2.2	Struct	ture of calculation	8					
3	Benchmark hidden sector and mirror stars								
4	Acc	umula	ation of SM baryons in mirror stars	11					
	4.1	Captu	ire rates	12					
	4.2	4.2 Evaporation rates							
	4.3	Optic	al depths	18					
		4.3.1	Absorption of ionization photons	18					
		4.3.2	Absorption and scattering of thermal photons	18					
	4.4	4.4 Solving for the SM nugget profile		20					
		4.4.1	Optically thin regime	20					
		4.4.2	Optically thick regime	21					
5	Temperature and emission spectrum of captured SM baryons								
	5.1	Heatin	ng rate	23					
		5.1.1	Collisional heating	23					
		5.1.2	Heating by X-ray conversion	24					
	5.2	2 Cooling rate and thermal signal							
	5.3	X-ray conversion signal							
	5.4	5.4 Signal attenuation in mirror matter							
6	Results								
	6.1	6.1 SM nugget profiles							
	6.2	2 SM nugget emission spectra							
	6.3	Mirro	r star detection prospects	32					
	6.4	4 Generality of results							
7	Cor	nclusio	ns and outlook	35					

1 Introduction

With the conspicuous absence of new physics at colliders to date, the hierarchy problem remains as problematic and urgent as ever. With most canonical models of physics beyond the Standard Model under experimental tension, the key challenge is to find well-motivated models with testable signatures that could have escaped searches to date. Dark Matter (DM) searches have also yet to bear fruit; however most constraints on dark matter models generally assume a simplistic dark sector in which all of the dark matter is comprised of a single species. Appealing though this possibility is, it is not clear that it is the most well-motivated scenario. Perhaps more compelling is the idea that the dark sector could be non-minimal, in the sense of consisting of more than one stable relic with nontrivial interactions, or a spectrum of composite states [1–5]. If the dark sector is related to the Standard Model (SM) by any kind of symmetry, which would be the case if the new physics is connected to the hierarchy problem as in the Minimal Twin Higgs [6], then the complexity of the Standard Model itself might motivate a non-minimal dark sector. Understanding the possible signatures of *Dark Complexity* is therefore an important and timely challenge.

There has been significant progress along these lines in recent years; for instance models of DM featuring additional interactions or a small number of states [7-25]. Although these approaches capture some of the possibilities of Dark Complexity, their relative simplicity still limits the range of phenomena that can be explored. More complicated dark sector models [7, 8, 26-57] have been examined, but in general the study of Dark Complexity is made daunting by the vast multitude of possibilities, making it difficult to make concrete physical predictions or identify the most motivated scenarios.

One way of making progress in the study of Dark Complexity is to consider those dark sectors that are related to the SM by symmetry. Hence the idea of a *mirror* sector [6, 58–61]. A mirror sector is directly related to the SM via a discrete symmetry like a Z_2 symmetry, which, depending on the model, may be more or less exact. The symmetry would dictate that states in the mirror sector analogous to SM matter are charged under a copy of the Standard Model gauge group: $SU(3)'_c \times SU(2)'_L \times U(1)'_Y$, though the parameters and masses involved may be different. The relation of these mirror sectors to the SM makes it possible to compute a large range of complex physical predictions. Despite these similarities, the physical realizations of dark sector dynamics can be greatly modified compared to the visible sector if the Z_2 symmetry is not exact. These close cousins of the SM sector have not received much attention as dark sector candidates so far.

As it turns out, dark mirror sectors are not only quite predictive but also fundamentally motivated, since they play a central role in theories of Neutral Naturalness, in particular the Mirror Twin Higgs (MTH) [6, 62, 63]. These models solve the little hierarchy problem by protecting the Higgs via a discrete symmetry that gives rise to one (or more [64]) dark mirror sectors. The new top partner states that regulate the top contributions to the Higgs mass at the TeV scale are therefore charged under a mirror-QCD force, rather than SM QCD. This means that Neutral Naturalness, unlike e.g. minimal supersymmetry, does not generate colored top partner signatures, making these theories compatible with LHC exclusions [65–71]. Notably, this does not simply remove all signatures of naturalness novel collider or cosmological signatures are of the essence. The original minimal MTH model [6] is perhaps the most appealing of these theories. The mirror sector is related to the SM by a Z_2 symmetry that is only softly broken by a higher scale of electroweak symmetry breaking in the mirror sector, giving $v_B/v_A \sim 3-5$ at the cost of a modest tuning $\sim (v_B/v_A)^2$, and predicting new exotic decays of the 125 GeV Higgs boson into the mirror sector with Br $\sim (v_A/v_B)^2$. Such decays are not excluded by LHC data at the $\mathcal{O}(10\%)$ level, motivating $v_B/v_A \gtrsim 3$ [72]. At a scale above several TeV, the model can be UV-completed in supersymmetric, extra-dimensional or composite frameworks [73–83]. Unfortunately, the minimal MTH theory gives rise to an unacceptable cosmological history, since the mirror and visible sectors are kept in thermal equilibrium by SM-mirror Higgs mixing until temperatures of a few GeV [62], resulting in a very large $\Delta N_{\text{eff}} = 5.7$ [84, 85], in conflict with current bounds [86] Fortunately, there are two simple solutions to this inconsistency, which are illustrative of the collider-cosmology complementarity of hidden sector experimental signatures.

One approach is hard breaking of the Z_2 symmetry to various degrees to remove the light degrees of freedom [38, 87–89], the most extreme case of this being the Fraternal Twin Higgs [90], which preservers only the minimal third generation mirror components necessary to stabilize the Higgs. These families of theories make the mirror sector unstable, thereby eliminating cosmological problems, but in doing so give rise to spectacular Long-Lived Particle (LLP) signatures that can be effectively probed at the LHC [91–93]. Various thermal or asymmetric DM scenarios can arise or be embedded in these theories [35–37, 94, 95].

Another possibility is that the cosmological problems are solved by dilution of the mirror sector abundance. This is the idea of the asymmetrically reheated Mirror Twin Higgs framework [84, 85]. Following a period of matter domination after decoupling of the two sectors, a late-time decay that favors the visible sector instead of the mirror sector can naturally lower the temperature of the mirror sector relative to the SM, reducing $\Delta N_{\rm eff}$ below current bounds but not out of future observational reach. A particularly predictive variant is the ν MTH [84], in which the decay of GeV-scale right-handed neutrinos dilutes the mirror sector by v_A^2/v_B^2 , allowing a nonzero detection of $\Delta N_{\rm eff}$ to be correlated with a nonzero detection of Br($h \rightarrow$ invisible) due to exotic Higgs decays into the invisible stable mirror sector.¹

The asymmetrically reheated Mirror Twin Higgs framework provides an excellent case study of Dark Complexity that is predictive ultimately because of its connection to a fundamental puzzle, in this case the hierarchy problem. If baryogenesis occurs in both sectors, a subdominant fraction of DM would be made up of mirror baryons, giving rise to rich cosmological signals in the Cosmic Microwave Background and Large Scale Structure [26]. The mirror baryons in our galaxy could also be observed in DM direct detection experiments, which would provide information on the particle content of the mirror sector as well as the distributions of mirror baryons in our galaxy [97]. Finally, these mirror baryons could cool and clump to form *Mirror Stars*, fusing mirror nuclei and shining in mirror photons in analogy to our SM stars.

¹For a related approach, which achieves dilution via kinetic mixing with a massive mirror photon, see [96].

The MTH example illustrates that Mirror Stars are a striking and generic consequence of Dark Complexity, which can arise whenever the dark sector features analogues of electromagnetism and nuclear physics. The possibility that some fraction of DM could form Mirror Stars is extremely intriguing. Their precise distribution in our galaxy is difficult to predict in detail, since mirror-baryonic-feedback processes during galaxy formation make the collapse of the mirror halo even more formidably complicated than the SM visible halo [97] (see [98] for a study of this in a simplified model with only a dark electron and photon). However the observational signatures of Mirror Stars, once understood, could be a generic probe of a wide class of Dark Complexity scenarios.

Mirror Stars have been discussed before in the context of an *exact* mirror sector (i.e. $v_A = v_B$) [41–43, 99–101], but there has not been a careful discussion of their general nature or a concrete estimate of their visible signatures. It is therefore our aim to determine whether Mirror Stars have a signal in SM photons that could be detected in astrophysical observations.

We demonstrate in this paper that Mirror Stars lead to spectacular astrophysical signatures if the SM (A^{μ}) and mirror (A_D^{μ}) photons have a kinetic mixing $\frac{\epsilon}{2}F_{\mu\nu}F_D^{\mu\nu}$ [58]. This kinetic mixing does not violate any current cosmological or astrophysical constraints for $\epsilon \leq 10^{-9}$ [26, 102]. In fact, a small mixing parameter is expected to exist, since this renormalizable portal could be generated at any scale and is not forbidden by symmetries. For example, the minimal Mirror Twin Higgs, where the low-energy degrees of freedom do not generate this mixing at up to 3 loop order [6], may naturally give rise to a 4-loop contribution in the range $\epsilon \sim 10^{-13} - 10^{-10}$ [103]. We show that such tiny values are exactly of the right order to make Mirror Stars observable.

The detection principle is as follows. As long as this kinetic mixing exists, Mirror Stars will capture SM matter from the interstellar medium, which quickly accumulates to form a "SM nugget" in the core of the Mirror Star. This nugget will be heated up to temperatures $T \sim 10^4$ K by the ϵ^2 -suppressed interactions with the mirror stellar matter, which gives rise to an optical signal similar to, but usually much fainter than, standard white dwarfs. Additionally, we show for the first time that thermal mirror photons from the Mirror Star core will undergo *mirror Thomson conversion*, where the captured SM matter acts as a catalyst to convert mirror X-ray photons to SM X-ray photons. A fraction of these X-rays are able to escape the Mirror Star core, providing a direct window into the Mirror Star interior at an energy scale set by the Mirror Star core temperature. Thus Mirror Stars exhibit a distinctive double signature in both visible and X-ray frequencies, which, if the Mirror Stars are in our stellar neighborhood, can be discovered in both optical and X-ray searches.

In a companion letter [104] we show how to estimate these signatures using simplified calculations in the regime in which the SM nugget is optically thin to thermal photons, which covers most of the benchmarks we consider. In this paper we will present the full calculations and discuss important situations in which the assumptions of [104] break down, although we emphasize that the simpler calculations are often sufficient for order of magnitude estimates.

We present an overview of the Mirror Star detection principles and an outline of our calculation in section 2. The signal of Mirror Stars obviously depends not only on the hidden sector particle content and ϵ , but also on the macroscopic properties of Mirror Stars themselves. We will study mirror astrophysics in an upcoming work, but defer the problem for now by defining benchmark Mirror Stars that are based on the SM in section 3. Sections 4 and 5 show how to compute the properties of the captured SM matter and its emission spectrum, which are almost completely determined by the Mirror Star mass, age and core temperature. This makes future application of our methods to more general hidden sectors and their Mirror Stars straightforward. In section 6 we apply these methods to our benchmark stars and show they could be discoverable in optical surveys like Gaia and dedicated X-ray observations out to distances in excess of 100 light years. We conclude with section 7.

2 Overview

We start by discussing the physical principles that allow Mirror Stars to be observed, and lay out our calculation to determine their signal.

2.1 Mirror star detection principle

The basic principle for the detection of Mirror Stars relies very little on the specifics of the mirror stellar physics. For the purposes of an overview in this section we will consider a dark sector with a dark electron e_D , and some form of nuclear physics which converts some dark species H_D into another species H_D , providing a source of energy. H_D and He_D will be our mirror 'nuclei'. We will further assume that all of these species have charges under the dark U(1) mediated by a massless dark photon.²

Crucial to the detectability of Mirror Stars is the existence of a small mixing between the SM photon and the mirror photon:

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{mix}} = -\frac{1}{4} F_{\mu\nu} F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4} F_{D\mu\nu} F_D^{\mu\nu} - \frac{\epsilon}{2} F_{\mu\nu} F_D^{\mu\nu} + \overline{e} \gamma_\mu (i\partial^\mu + QA^\mu - m_e) e + \overline{e}_D \gamma_\mu (i\partial^\mu + Q_D A_D^\mu - m_{e_D}) e_D, \qquad (2.1)$$

where we show only the electron and dark electron in the interaction Lagrangian.

As we explain below, there is a basis freedom when dealing with a massless dark photon [58]. Removing the kinetic mixing term in (2.1) does not uniquely specify a basis for the two photons. For simplicity we will stick with the basis in which mirror particles with charge Q_D end up with a 'millicharge' ϵQ_D under the SM photon. In this basis the Lagrangian is, to leading order in ϵ :

$$\mathcal{L} = -\frac{1}{4}F_{\mu\nu}F^{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{4}F_{D\mu\nu}F_D^{\mu\nu} + \overline{e}\gamma_\mu(i\partial^\mu + QA^\mu - m_e)e + \overline{e}_D\gamma_\mu(i\partial^\mu + Q_DA_D^\mu - \epsilon Q_DA^\mu - m_{e_D})e_D.$$
(2.2)

The bounds on ϵ for a massless dark photon are model dependent, depending on the mass of the lightest particle charged under the dark U(1). In a MTH scenario in which the

²Inside the Mirror Star, the dark photon would acquire a small thermal mass [105]. However, this does not change our discussion below or our physical predictions, since it does not significantly affect the relevant interactions between SM matter and mirror matter.



Figure 1. The various important interactions between photons and matter / mirror matter: a) nucleus - mirror nucleus scattering, b) conversion of mirror photons to SM photons via Thomson-like scattering with SM matter, c) absorption of SM photons via free-free absorption, or inverse bremsstrahlung. γ_{e_D} is defined to be the state that couples to mirror matter. In the basis of (2.2), $|A^{\mu}_{e_D}\rangle = |A^{\mu}_D\rangle - \epsilon |A^{\mu}\rangle$.

mirror electron is 3-5 times heavier than the SM electron, the bounds are approximately $\epsilon \leq 10^{-9}$ [26, 102]. This comes from both supernovae cooling and requiring that the mirror sector, which is at a lower temperature than the SM sector due to the asymmetric reheating mechanism, is not reheated by interactions with the SM, which would generate large contributions to $\Delta N_{\rm eff}$.

Although the orthonormal basis defined in equation (2.2) is the $|A^{\mu}\rangle$, $|A^{\mu}_{D}\rangle$ basis, in which A^{μ} couples to e_{D} but A^{μ}_{D} does not couple to e, it is more useful to think in terms of $|A^{\mu}_{e}\rangle = |A^{\mu}\rangle$ and $|A^{\mu}_{e_{D}}\rangle = |A^{\mu}_{D}\rangle - \epsilon |A^{\mu}\rangle$. These states do not form an orthonormal basis, but they represent the states which interact with, and are emitted by, matter and mirror matter respectively. In this picture, interactions between matter and mirror matter are possible because of the overlap between these two states: $|\langle A^{\mu}_{e}|A^{\mu}_{e_{D}}\rangle|^{2} = \epsilon^{2}$. As we will see, this picture is helpful to understand which processes do and do not contribute to the Mirror Star signal.

There is an ϵ^2 suppressed interaction between SM nuclei and mirror nuclei, due (in this basis) to exchange of a SM photon (see figure 1 a). Crucially, this means that the Mirror Star will be able to *capture* SM matter from the interstellar medium. Although this interaction is small, it can over the course of the star's lifetime lead to substantial accumulation of SM matter in the Mirror Star's gravitational well. Furthermore, once enough material has accumulated it can also *self-capture* more material due to SM-SM interactions which are not suppressed by ϵ .

Via the same interaction shown in figure 1 a), the captured SM matter is coupled weakly to the Mirror Star thermal bath; the hot mirror stellar material can heat up the captured material via SM nucleus-mirror nucleus collisions. Since the SM is a 'dissipative' sector, there are various, purely SM mechanisms by which it can cool. Since the heating is suppressed while the cooling is unsuppressed, it is not *a priori* clear whether the SM nugget will reach thermal equilibrium with the star. The temperature of the nugget is therefore an important result of our calculation, since it determines the emission spectrum of the nugget and hence the properties of the signal.

Standard Model matter accumulated in the Mirror Star core will also induce mirror photon conversion, whereby mirror photons are directly converted into SM photons. This process in shown in figure 1 b): a mirror photon emitted by the mirror stellar matter is absorbed by a SM electron and re-emitted as a SM photon. This process is analogous to Thomson scattering, and the cross section is the same up to an ϵ^2 suppression. Once converted, the new SM photon A_e^{μ} has a low probability of interacting with the millicharged mirror matter, and therefore has a chance of escaping the Mirror Star without being reabsorbed. This means that converted photons can be a direct probe of the Mirror Star core. The intensity and shape of this conversion signal is another important property we wish to calculate in detail.

While most SM photons emitted or converted by the captured SM matter escape the Mirror Star in most cases, free-free absorption (or inverse bremsstrahlung) of a SM photon by mirror matter can occur, and is shown in figure 1 c. This can attenuate the SM photon signal as it travels through the highly ionized mirror stellar material.³

We summarise the main observable signals from the Mirror Star in figure 2, which are (i) the thermal SM emission of the captured SM material, which as we will show later in this paper is expected to be in the visible part of the spectrum; (2) the emission of *converted* photons from the core of the Mirror Star, which have energies characteristic of the Mirror Star core temperature. If the Mirror Star is sufficiently similar to SM stars, with core temperatures $\mathcal{O}(10^7 \text{ K})$, these photons will in the X-ray spectrum. These X-ray photons will have to escape the SM nugget in order to be observable, and many of them will be absorbed by captured SM atoms before they can escape. An important part of our calculation will therefore be determining the fraction of X-rays that escape, and also the shape of the emerging spectrum. For this reason we have indicated in the diagram an X-ray 'photosphere', defined such that photons which convert outside this radius will escape the nugget, while those that convert inside are unlikely to escape. Crucially, we show that nugget is small enough to be *completely contained within the Mirror Star core* for our benchmark stars. This means that the conversion rate is constant per unit mass of SM matter, so there will always be some fraction of X-rays that convert outside the photosphere and are able to escape.⁴

³Importantly, the reverse process $N_D e_D \rightarrow N_D e_D \gamma$, with γ reaching our telescopes from all parts of the Mirror Star interior, does *not* occur, because a mirror electron will emit a γ_{e_D} , for which the mirror stellar matter is opaque.

⁴Compare this to X-ray SM photons in the core of a normal star, which can never 'escape' — fusion rates are not constant per unit mass and take place only at the core of the star, which is well within the photosphere and completely opaque.



Figure 2. Interior of a Mirror Star. Mirror matter is shown grey, captured SM matter in red. The star symbols illustrate why we expect to see X-rays from the Mirror Star core; mirror fusion reactions (yellow stars) produce energy and high energy photons, however these do not escape the star because they only occur in the core. X-ray conversion (green stars) occurs at a constant rate per unit mass of the SM nugget, which is small enough to be contained within the Mirror Star core, so conversions happening near the surface of the nugget will escape the star. Also shown is the ϵ^2 suppressed surface signal, which is expected to be negligible compared to the X-ray and thermal nugget emission.

In the same figure we also show the surface emission of the Mirror Star into mirror photons, which is in principle detectable due to the small overlap of the emitted $A^{\mu}_{e_D}$ state with the SM photon. This means we can potentially observe the surface luminosity of the Mirror Star at ϵ^2 times its mirror luminosity. However, this signal is many orders of magnitude smaller than the signatures of the SM nugget, which are direct SM photon signals.

2.2 Structure of calculation

Here we will briefly outline the structure of the calculation and the relevant pieces needed for an estimate of the intensity and spectral shape of the Mirror Star signatures. Figure **3** shows the different pieces of the computation and their various dependencies, assuming the structure of the Mirror Star (radial profiles of density, temperature and composition) are known. The starting point is the calculation of the capture rate of matter from the interstellar medium. This has two components: mirror capture, which is capture due to scattering of incoming species from mirror nuclei, and self capture, which is capture due to scattering from SM particles that have already been captured. The self capture rate requires knowledge of the properties of the nugget of accumulated matter, in particular the size of the nugget, which depends on its temperature. On the other hand once we know the temperature of the nugget we can estimate its structure, the level of ionization and



Figure 3. Outline of computation of Mirror Star signal, assuming we know the radial temperature, density and composition profiles of the Mirror Star. We also assume that the nugget is either optically thin or thick to thermal photons and check whether this is consistent with the obtained SM nugget profile. The components in yellow are the focus of section 4, and determine the structure of the nugget (size and density) assuming that we know its equilibrium temperature. The components in green are the focus of section 5, in which we calculate the temperature of the nugget assuming we know its structure. Thus the results of sections 4 and 5 together allow a consistent solution for all of the nugget's properties. Once the structure is obtained the calculation of the signal is shown in section 6.

whether it is optically thick or thin to photons of different frequencies. This will in turn determine which cooling processes are efficient, and the overal rate of cooling of the nugget.

Section 4 is devoted to the calculation of the capture rate and the structure of the nugget, which are both determined assuming we know the *temperature* of the nugget. In section 5 we calculate the heating and cooling rates as a function of the *structure* (size and density), and determine the equilibrium temperature of the nugget. Thus section 4 takes as input the results of section 5, and vice versa. We then are able to solve consistently for the total amount captured, the temperature and the structure of the nugget. Once these are known the Mirror Star signal can be calculated, being a function of the properties of

$\frac{M}{M_{\rm sun}}$	He % by mass	$\frac{R}{R_{\rm sun}}$	$\frac{T_{\rm core}}{10^7{\rm K}}$	$\frac{n_{\rm core}}{10^{24} {\rm cm}^{-3}}$	$\frac{L}{L_{ m sun}}$	$\frac{\tau_{\rm star}}{\rm years}$	$\epsilon_{ m crit}^{ m mirror}$	$\epsilon_{ m crit}^{ m self}$
1	0.24	1	1.54	44.9	0.96	4.3×10^9	2.6×10^{-9}	2.5×10^{-16}
5	0.24	3.80	2.83	6.15	721	$5.6 imes 10^7$	$5.9\!\times\!10^{-9}$	3.0×10^{-15}
50	0.24	16.1	4.13	0.74	5.18×10^5	2.3×10^6	1.3×10^{-8}	8.2×10^{-14}
1	0.75	1.35	2.39	20.7	13.8	1.9×10^8	4.7×10^{-9}	4.0×10^{-16}
5	0.75	3.41	3.47	2.79	5570	4.1×10^6	$6.7 imes 10^{-9}$	4.5×10^{-15}
50	0.75	20.3	4.64	0.56	1.07×10^6	5.2×10^5	2.2×10^{-8}	1.1×10^{-13}

Table 1. MESA benchmark stars used in the calculations. Listed are the properties of the stars halfway through their main sequence lifetime. In the second column is the percentage helium composition (by mass) at the beginning of the star's lifetime. The helium mass fraction in the *core* halfway through the star's lifetime is 60.5% for the low-helium benchmarks, and 84.9% for the high-helium benchmarks. τ_{star} is half the main sequence lifetime, the age of the stars at the time we take them as benchmarks. In the last columns, $\epsilon_{\text{crit}}^{\text{mirror}}$ ($\epsilon_{\text{crit}}^{\text{self}}$) is the value of ϵ above which mirror capture is geometric (self-capture becomes geometric within the first 10% of the star's lifetime), see section 4.

the nugget and the known properties of the Mirror Star, such as its core temperature and density. These results are presented in section 6.

We emphasize that there are *two* distinctive signatures of a Mirror Star: the thermal emission of the nugget, which is characteristic of the temperature of the nugget; and the X-ray emission from photon conversion, which is characteristic of the temperature of the Mirror Star core. In section 6.2 we will calculate the relative strengths of these two signatures for our benchmark stars and discuss the prospects for their respective detection. We expect that Mirror Stars within observational reach will be close enough for a determination of their parallax, and therefore we will be able to measure the absolute magnitude of the SM photon signal. Thus the smoking gun signature of Mirror Stars would be the faint, but hot, thermal emission of the nugget — hotter than anything so faint would have any right to be. It may also be possible to resolve the X-ray signature of the converted photons, which would give us a direct probe of the properties of the Mirror Star core and the dark nuclear processes within.

3 Benchmark hidden sector and mirror stars

The Mirror Star signal will obviously depend on its macroscopic properties like size, age and temperature. Determining the details of this "mirror stellar astrophysics" from first principles of the dark sector particle content and interactions is very challenging in generality, and we will pursue this separately in an upcoming work. The purpose of this paper is to investigate whether Mirror Stars in general are observable, and how the observational signals follow from the hidden sector and Mirror Star properties. We therefore choose to work in a toy model of the dark sector that is an exact copy of the SM. That is, we consider a sector with mirror protons, neutrons and electrons with identical masses to the SM proton and electron, with the same charges under the mirror gauge groups, and the same coupling constants. Mirror nuclear fusion allows conversion of mirror hydrogen into mirror helium entirely analogously to the processes taking place in normal stellar cores. This allows us to use standard stellar evolution codes to derive the properties (density and temperature profiles, luminosity, etc.) of our benchmark Mirror Stars. A SM-like mirror sector is of course a limit of the well-motivated Mirror Twin Higgs model, in which we take $v_B \rightarrow v_A$, although this limit is not favoured phenomenologically.

We simulate benchmark stars using the stellar evolution code MESA [106–110]. MESA simulates stars starting from the pre-main-sequence stage, collapsing an initial spherically symmetric cloud under gravity until nuclear fusion begins and the star enters the main sequence. MESA is able to simulate the entire stellar lifetime, and we define our benchmark stars by their properties halfway through their main sequence lifetime (when 50% of their core hydrogen fuel has been depleted). We generate benchmark stars with 24% helium, corresponding roughly to SM stars. Since in the Mirror Twin Higgs model we expect a significantly higher helium fraction [26], we will also use a set of benchmarks with 75% helium. We will refer to these benchmarks as the low- and high-helium benchmarks respectively. The mass fraction of hydrogen in the core decreases fairly linearly throughout the star's main sequence lifetime, although the composition of the outer layers is not significantly altered. We verified that the overal capture rates of the benchmarks remain fairly constant throughout the lifetime, so we are justified in treating the capture rates as constant. On the other hand the relative proportions of hydrogen and helium in the core have an $\mathcal{O}(1)$ effect on the heating rates that we calculate in section 5, and in these calculations we consistently use the benchmarks as defined above, halfway through their lifetime.

The properties of our benchmark stars are summarized in table 1. In our calculations (e.g. of the capture and heating rate) we generally ignore the effects of heavier mirror elements than helium. We also will assume that the presence of the SM nugget in the core of the Mirror Star does not significantly affect the evolution of the Mirror Star. It is clear that if enough SM matter accumulates this assumption must eventually break down, and we will discuss the validity of this assumption with regards to specific benchmarks later in the paper.

4 Accumulation of SM baryons in mirror stars

We now outline how to derive the amount of SM matter that accumulates in the core of Mirror Stars due to the kinetic photon mixing interaction, as well as the structure of the resulting SM nugget. We have to consider the capture and evaporation rates, as well as the optical depths of the SM and mirror matter.

The equilibrium temperature T_{eq} of the nugget is a crucial parameter that sets its overall size as well as optical depth at various frequencies. In this section we show how to derive the structure and size of the nugget for a known temperature, and in the next section we show how to derive the equilibrium temperature once the nugget's size and structure is determined. Ultimately, this allows us to iteratively find a consistent solution for the temperature in each of our benchmark scenarios.

4.1 Capture rates

The presence of photon mixing automatically implies a non-zero interaction cross section between matter and mirror matter. Thus incoming Standard Model material in the interstellar medium can lose energy via scattering with mirror stellar matter and become caught in the gravitational well of the Mirror Star.

The discussion in this section follows the literature on dark matter capture in the sun or the Earth, since the relevant calculations are analogous [8, 111–113] especially in the case of asymmetric dark matter [114–116], when there is no annihilation channel for the captured species.

The non-relativistic scattering cross section between a nucleus and a mirror nucleus is essentially Rutherford scattering with an ϵ^2 suppression, i.e. the process shown in figure 1 a). The differential cross section can be expressed as

$$\frac{d\sigma}{dE_R} = \frac{2\pi\epsilon^2 \alpha^2 Z_1^2 Z_2^2}{m_T v^2 E_R^2}$$
(4.1)

where m_T is the mass of the recoiling target, v is the relative initial velocity, and E_R is the target recoil energy.

We will consider capture of both hydrogen and helium, the most abundant species in the Interstellar Medium of our galaxy (ISM). Hydrogen is found in both its ionized and atomic form, while helium is primarily neutral. Since helium is neutral, we will, for completeness, model also the *atom-nucleus* cross section, which at distance scales greater than the Bohr radius of the atom becomes a contact interaction. (This will also be relevant for the heating calculation in section 5.) Following [117], we model the interaction between a mirror nucleus and a SM atom as a millicharge scattering off a charge distribution with a screening factor proportional to $\exp(-r/a_0)$, where a_0 is the Bohr radius of the outer electron orbital:

$$\frac{d\sigma}{dE_R} = \frac{2\pi\epsilon^2 \alpha^2 Z_1^2 Z_2^2}{m_T v^2 (E_R + (2m_T a_0^2)^{-1})^2}$$
(4.2)

However, as we show below, for velocities typical in the ISM we can ignore atomic form factors in the capture cross section and treat all incoming SM nuclei as fully ionized. (The captured number of electrons is then dictated by charge neutrality, while the ionization of the accumulated SM matter will depend on its equilibrium density and temperature.)

Armed with the scattering cross sections between incoming particles and the target material (mirror or SM), we can define the local capture rate $\Omega_+(w, r)$ as the rate to scatter from a velocity w to a velocity less than the escape velocity (as a function of r) [111–113]:

$$\Omega_{+}(w,r) = \sum_{i} n_{i}(r)w(r) \Theta\left(\frac{\chi_{i}}{\chi_{+,i}^{2}} - \frac{u^{2}}{w^{2}}\right) \int_{E_{R}^{\min}}^{E_{R}^{\max}} dE_{R} \frac{d\sigma_{i}}{dE_{R}},$$
(4.3)

where the sum is over different scattering targets *i* in the Mirror Star and $n_i(r)$ is the number density of the targets. The integration limits are $E_R^{\min} = \frac{1}{2}mu^2$, the minimum recoil required for the incoming particle to become captured, and $E_R^{\max} = (\chi_i/\chi_{+,i}^2)\frac{1}{2}mw^2$, the maximum possible recoil in a 2-body collision, where *m* is the mass of the incoming

particle, and w is related to the velocity at infinity u via $w(r) = \sqrt{u^2 + v_{\rm esc}(r)^2}$. Finally we have made use of the definitions $\chi_i = m/m_i$ and $\chi_{+,i} = (\chi_i + 1)/2$. The Heaviside function is zero whenever the $E_R^{\rm max} < E_R^{\rm min}$, i.e. when the maximum possible energy transfer is not enough for the incoming particle to be captured, and ensures that the integral does not give a negative contribution to the capture rate in that case.

Given some velocity distribution f(u) and number density n_{ISM} of SM atoms/nuclei in the ISM, the differential capture rate per shell volume is

$$\frac{dC}{dV} = \int_0^\infty du \frac{f(u)}{u} w \,\Omega_+(w, r),\tag{4.4}$$

and the total capture coefficient is

$$C_{\rm cap} = 4\pi \int_0^R dr \, r^2 \, \frac{dC}{dV},$$
(4.5)

with the total capture rate given by

$$\frac{dN_{\rm cap}}{dt} = n_{ISM}C_{\rm cap}.\tag{4.6}$$

For the velocity distribution we will simply take u to be given by a fixed value, u = 20 km/s, which is the approximate velocity dispersion of stars and gas in our local stellar neighbourhood [118, 119]. As we now show, the final capture rate scales in a simple way with this velocity, allowing our results to be rescaled to different assumptions about the ISM.

The escape velocity at the surface of a sun-like star is $v_{\text{escape}} \sim 600 \text{ km/s}$, and higher for larger stars. We are therefore in the regime where $v_{\text{escape}} \gg u$, and assume that

$$\frac{\min(m_i, m_{\rm SM})}{\max(m_i, m_{\rm SM})} > \frac{1}{4} \left(\frac{u}{v_{\rm esc}}\right)^2,\tag{4.7}$$

for target nucleus masses m_i and incoming SM masses $m_{\rm SM}$, which allows us to ignore the Heaviside function. For the case of scattering of hydrogen and helium from mirror hydrogen and helium, this will be satisfied unless the mass hierarchy between the SM and mirror sector is extreme. For Rutherford-like velocity dependence in the cross section, as in (4.1), the escape velocity then drops out of the capture rate. We find that the capture rate of incoming species *i* scattering from target species *j*, $C_{\rm cap}^{i,j}$ simplifies significantly:

$$C_{\rm cap}^{i,j} \equiv \frac{4\pi N_j \alpha_i^2 Z_i^2 Z_j^2}{m_i m_j u^3},\tag{4.8}$$

where m_j is the target mass, m_i is the incoming mass, and N_j is the *total* number of scattering targets in the Mirror Star. Note that α_i is equal to α in the case of SM-SM scattering (self-capture), and $\epsilon \alpha$ in the case of SM-mirror scattering (mirror capture). We see that the dependence on the escape velocity (as a function of r) drops out of the calculation, making the volume integral in equation (4.5) trivial. Strictly speaking we should use $\langle 1/u^3 \rangle$ in the above expression, averaged over the distribution f(u), but we use our benchmark value of u = 20 km/s for simplicity, since the final capture rate and hence SM nugget size is easily rescaled. If we were to take the atom-nucleus scattering cross section in equation (4.2), we would obtain

$$C_{\rm cap}^{i,j} = \frac{4\pi N_j \alpha_i^2 Z_i^2 Z_j^2}{u \left((1/a_0^j)^2 + m_i m_j u^2 \right)},\tag{4.9}$$

where the dependence on the escape velocity again drops out. We also see the condition under which ordinary Rutherford scattering is a good approximation: taking $m_{i,j} \approx m_H$ and u = 20 km/s, the effect of the charge screening is in fact small. We therefore treat all captured SM atoms as fully ionized from now on.

The *overall* capture rate of species i is then

$$\frac{dN_i}{dt} = n_i^{\text{ISM}} \sum_j \frac{4\pi N_j \alpha_i^2 Z_i^2 Z_j^2}{m_i m_j u^3}$$

$$\approx \frac{1.4 \times 10^{24}}{\text{s}} \left(\frac{n_i^{\text{ISM}}}{\text{cm}^{-3}}\right) \sum_j Z_i^2 Z_j^2 \left(\frac{\epsilon}{10^{-10}}\right)^2 \left(\frac{N_j}{10^{56}}\right) \left(\frac{\text{GeV}}{m_i}\right) \left(\frac{20 \text{ km/s}}{u}\right)^3$$
(4.10)

where the sum is over all scattering targets in the Mirror Star, and n_i^{ISM} is the number density of the incoming species in the interstellar medium. We will only consider capture of hydrogen and helium, which are the two most abundant species in the ISM, and will assume that their average densities over the path of the Mirror Star are given by $n_H^{\text{ISM}} = 1 \text{ cm}^{-3}$ and $n_{\text{He}}^{\text{ISM}} = 0.1 \text{ cm}^{-3}$, which are roughly in accordance with the average values for our galaxy [120].

The sums in equation (4.3) and (4.10) are over all possible targets in the Mirror Star, so include different species of mirror nuclei, and also Standard Model nuclei that have already been captured. It is helpful therefore to split C_{cap} into a mirror-capture and self-capture component:

$$C_{\rm cap} = C_{\rm cap}^{\rm mirror}(\epsilon) + C_{\rm cap}^{\rm self}.$$
(4.11)

Since the self-capture rate is proportional to the amount of already captured material, this rate will grow exponentially. This growth, however, will not continue past the so-called geometric limit [8]. There is a geometric limit for both mirror-capture and self-capture; it occurs when all incoming particles traveling through the region in question become captured, so that the capture cross section is essentially given by the physical target area the region presents to the incoming matter. For capture via scattering off mirror matter, the geometric cross section is πR^2 , with R the radius of the star; for self capture, the relevant radius is the approximate size of the region the captured matter accumulates within. This can be estimated using the virial theorem, or by solving for the full structure of the accumulated matter assuming hydrostatic equilibrium (see section 4.4). The geometric capture rate is given by [8]

$$C_{geo} = \sqrt{\frac{3}{2}} \frac{\overline{v}_{\rm esc}^2}{u} \pi R^2, \qquad (4.12)$$

where \overline{v}_{esc} is the average escape velocity. In the case of mirror capture, the average is over the mirror matter distribution in the Mirror Star, while for self-capture, the average is over the SM matter distribution in the nugget. Note that the capture rate in the geometric limit is independent of the inter-particle scattering cross sections, and that the rate is no longer independent of the escape velocity.

Therefore the true capture rate is given by

$$C_{\rm cap} = \min\left(C_{\rm cap}^{\rm mirror}(\epsilon), C_{\rm geo}^{\rm mirror}\right) + \min\left(C_{\rm cap}^{\rm self}(N_{\rm cap}), C_{\rm geo}^{\rm self}\right), \tag{4.13}$$

where $N_{\rm cap}$ is the amount of SM particles already captured. The geometric limit for selfcapture occurs at much lower target densities that for mirror-capture, since the scattering cross section for SM-SM interactions is unsuppressed. We define $\epsilon_{\rm crit}^{\rm mirror}$ ($\epsilon_{\rm crit}^{\rm self}$) as the value of ϵ above which mirror capture is geometric (self-capture becomes geometric within the first 10% of the star's lifetime, assuming only mirror capture in the beginning). Table 1 shows that for the $\epsilon \sim 10^{-12} - 10^{-10}$ range we study, mirror capture (self capture) is always (never) geometric. Therefore, for the stars we consider, the capture rate of SM species *i* is in practice given by

$$C_{\rm cap}^{i} = \sum_{j} C_{\rm cap,i,j}^{\rm mirror}(\epsilon) + C_{\rm geo}^{\rm self}, \qquad (4.14)$$

where j runs over the mirror nuclei, in this case assumed to be just hydrogen and helium. Since the self capture rate is time-independent after reaching the geometric limit, the total number SM particles of species i in the nugget is given by

$$N_i(t) = n_i^{ISM} C_{\rm cap}^i t. aga{4.15}$$

When evaluating the signals of Mirror Stars we set t equal to half the stellar lifetime as a representative example. To a good approximation, the capture rates do not change significantly throughout the star's main sequence lifetime (even though the core hydrogen/helium fractions change), so we treat the capture rates as constant.

Calculating the geometric capture rate requires knowing size and density of the SM nugget, which depends on its temperature. We can preempt the results of section 5. There we demonstrate that for the majority of the benchmark stars we study, the nugget will be optically thin to bremsstrahlung photons, with its cooling rate set by processes that depend on the level of ionization of the nugget. We will find that as long as the nugget is optically thin, its equilibrium temperature will be around 4000 - 7000 K and it will be isothermal to a very good approximation. The reason for this specific temperature range is that this is the range in which (for the range of densities we encounter), ionization is tiny but sharply increasing in response to higher temperature, so that even when the heating rate varies by orders of magnitude, the cooling rate can compensate by a small change in equilibrium temperature.

Therefore we would be justified in taking a nugget temperature of around 6000 K as an ansatz when calculating the capture rate, which gives the correct capture rate to within a factor of two in the optically thin regime. This is the approach we took in the companion letter [104], but we emphasize that in the calculations presented here, we derive the equilibrium temperature to be consistent with the assumed geometric capture rate.

4.2 Evaporation rates

If the mass of the captured particles is sufficiently low, one has to take into account loss due to evaporation. Evaporation is the loss of captured material due to the fact the thermal velocities, either those of the mirror matter or the captured matter, are close enough to the escape velocity of the star that particle collisions can result in ejection of captured matter out of the star.

Evaporation has been studied in the context of dark matter capture in the sun [8, 121], where one generally finds that above some critical mass, evaporation can be neglected. Because the probability to find a particle above a certain velocity is related to the Maxwell-Boltzmann distribution at temperature T, the rate of loss due to evaporation depends exponentially on the mass of the captured species. For instance, equating $\frac{1}{2}mv_{\rm esc}^2 \sim \frac{3}{2}kT_{\rm core}$ for the sun, leads to the estimate $m_{\rm crit} = \mathcal{O}(\text{GeV})$. More detailed study suggests a critical mass for the sun of around 3.5 GeV [121]. For a captured species with mass greater than this, evaporation is never important on stellar lifetimes, while for masses below this, evaporation sets a limit on the amount of material that can accumulate.

This suggests (at least for Mirror Stars of around a solar mass), that evaporation may be important for captured hydrogen, but less so for helium. Evaporation will be less important for more massive stars, since the relative size of the thermal velocities compared to the escape velocity becomes smaller for larger stars, so thermal ejection becomes more difficult.

The local evaporation rate is given by [121]

$$\Omega^{-}(r,T,T_{N}) = \sum_{j} n_{j}(r) \left(\frac{m}{2\pi kT}\right)^{3/2} \left(\frac{m_{j}}{2\pi kT_{N}}\right)^{3/2} \\ \times \int_{0}^{v_{esc}} d^{3}v \int_{0}^{\infty} d^{3}v_{j} e^{-mv^{2}/2kT} e^{-m_{j}v_{j}^{2}/2kT_{N}} \sigma^{i}(v,v_{j})|v-v_{j}|, \qquad (4.16)$$

where $n_j(r)$ is the number density of different species in the star, T, T_N are the temperatures of the captured matter and mirror nuclei respectively, and

$$\sigma^{j}(v, v_{j}) = \int_{E_{R}^{\min}}^{E_{R}^{\max}} dE_{R} \frac{d\sigma}{dE_{R}}$$
(4.17)

is the cross section for a captured particle to scatter from velocity v up to the escape velocity, as a function of the captured particle's velocity and v_j , the velocity of the particle that hits it. The integration limits are $E_R^{\min} = \frac{1}{2}m(v_{\rm esc}^2 - v^2)$, the minimum amount of recoil to eject the target, and E_R^{\max} , which is the same maximum recoil energy as given in equation (4.3).

The total loss rate due to evaporation is then given by the integral over the stellar volume

$$-\frac{dN_i^{(e)}}{dt} = \int_0^R dr \, n_i(r) \, 4\pi r^2 \, \Omega^-(r, T, T(r)), \qquad (4.18)$$

where $n_i(r)$ is the density of the captured species. Calculation of the true evaporation rate thus relies on knowing the density and temperature profile of the captured matter. We find that evaporation for hydrogen is important if the hydrogen is thermalized with the mirror stellar matter, at temperatures of around 10^7 K. However, as explained above and derived in the next section, we expect the captured matter to cool to around 10^4 K. For hydrogen temperatures this low, the evaporation rate is in fact negligible.

Matter which is *self-captured*, i.e. captured by direct interaction with the nugget, will very quickly thermalize with the nugget. Evaporation of self-captured matter is therefore negligible, simply because it is never hot enough. Since capture for most of our benchmarks is self-capture-dominated (see table 2), this simple argument is sufficient to justify neglecting evaporation.

On the other hand, mirror-captured matter will be captured by interactions with the hot mirror stellar material, and there will be a characteristic timescale for it to cool to the temperature of the nugget and sink into the core. Thus the relevant question is to ask how the evaporation timescale for this newly captured, hot material compares to the timescale for it to cool, since it is possible that it could evaporate faster than it can cool down to the temperature of the nugget.

Our approach to answering this question proceeds as follows: assume there is some captured SM matter that has yet to cool to the temperature of the nugget, and that it is uniformly distributed throughout the star with some density n_{outer} . In that case the evaporation loss rate is simply given by

$$-\frac{dN_i^{(e)}}{dt} = n_{\text{outer}} \int_0^R dr \, 4\pi r^2 \, \Omega^-(r, T(r), T(r)), \qquad (4.19)$$

where we have assumed the captured matter is thermalized with the stellar matter. We can then solve for an equilibrium value for n_{outer} by equating (4.19) with the capture rate, assuming that evaporation is the only process that limits the increase in density (for now we are ignoring cooling).

Now, crucially, we can estimate the cooling timescale for this accumulated matter n_{outer} . The timescale for all of the matter to radiate away its thermal energy via bremsstrahlung can be approximated as

$$t_{\rm cool} \sim \frac{n_{\rm outer} k T_{\rm star}}{\frac{d P_{\rm brems}}{d V} (n_{\rm outer})},\tag{4.20}$$

where the cooling rate $\frac{dP_{\text{brems}}}{dV}$ (which is a function of the density) will be defined in section 5, and we can take T_{star} to be the stellar core temperature as an overestimate of the cooling timescale.⁵ We can compare this to the evaporation timescale

$$t_{\rm evap} = \frac{N}{dN^{(e)}/dt},\tag{4.21}$$

where N is the toal number of captured particles. We find that for all the benchmark stars where mirror capture is important compared to self-capture, this cooling timescale is a few orders of magnitude larger than the evaporation timescale, meaning that captured matter cools faster than it can evaporate. We therefore conclude that even for those stars

⁵The timescale to collapse once the material loses pressure support will in general be even faster.

where mirror capture dominates over self-capture, evaporation has a neglible effect on the amount of accumulated matter. This of course should be checked for more general Mirror Stars that may arise in other hidden sector models.

4.3 Optical depths

The structure of the nugget and the efficiency of various cooling processes crucially depend on whether the accumulated SM matter is optically thin or thick at various frequencies. We therefore discuss the mean free path of SM photons in the SM nugget for high frequencies (ionization photons) and low frequencies (bremsstrahlung photons relevant for cooling). We find that the nugget is opaque to ionization photons, justifying the use of Saha's equation to solve for the ionization fraction, while the nugget may be transparent or opaque to thermal photons depending on the density.

4.3.1 Absorption of ionization photons

Cooling processes will only be efficient if the nugget is optically thin to the frequencies of photons emitted via that process. Particularly important is the optical depth to 'Rydberg' photons, i.e. photons with energies close to the ionization energies of the constituent species of the nugget. The optical depth to Rydberg photons determines whether the nugget can cool via collisional ionization and recombination. A gas may be optically thin to other frequencies but optically thick to Rydberg photons, since the absorption cross section is strongly peaked near the ionization energy. The photoionization cross section is given by [122]:

$$\sigma_{\rm photo} = \frac{2^5 \pi^2 \alpha^7 m_e^2}{3\omega^4} \frac{e^{-4(\arctan(\tau))/\tau}}{1 - e^{-2\pi/\tau}},\tag{4.22}$$

where $\tau = \sqrt{\omega/\omega_0 - 1}$ and ω_0 is the relevant ionization energy.

For densities, temperatures, and resulting low ionization fractions in our cases of interest, the SM nugget is opaque to photons emitted at ionization energies, as they are efficiently absorbed by neutral atoms. This means that collisional cooling processes are not important, and that we can use Saha's equation to self-consistently determine the ionization as a function of temperature and density.

4.3.2 Absorption and scattering of thermal photons

We show in section 5 that the equilibrium temperature of the nugget is $\mathcal{O}(10^4 \text{ K})$. The resulting thermal photons have energies far below ionization threshold. Free-free transitions (inverse bremsstrahlung, the equivalent of figure 1 c) with all particles in the SM sector) dominate absorption of photons in this energy range. The attenuation coefficient due to free-free absorption is [120]

$$\kappa_{ff} = \frac{16\pi^2}{3} \left(\frac{2\pi}{3}\right)^{1/2} \frac{\alpha^3}{m_e^{3/2} T^{1/2} \omega^3} \left(1 - e^{-\omega/T}\right) Z_i^2 n_e n_i g_{ff}, \tag{4.23}$$

$$\approx 3.7 \times 10^{-39} \text{cm}^{-1} T_4^{-1/2} \nu_{15}^{-3} \left(1 - e^{-4.8 \nu_{15}/T_4} \right) \left(\frac{n_e}{\text{cm}^{-3}} \right) \left(\frac{n_i}{\text{cm}^{-3}} \right) g_{ff}.$$
 (4.24)

where n_e is the number density of free electrons and n_i the number density of positive ions, $T_4 = T/10^4$ K and $\nu_{15} = \nu/10^{15}$ Hz. The attenuation coefficient has units of inverse distance, so that the path length for free-free absorption is given by

$$\lambda_{\rm abs}^{ff} = \frac{1}{\kappa_{ff}}.\tag{4.25}$$

Free-free absorption peaks strongly at low frequencies and increases with the number density of electrons and positive ions.

Photons in the nugget can also scatter from free electrons, via Thomson scattering, or from neutral atoms, via Rayleigh scattering. At thermal energies, these interactions are almost perfectly elastic, since a photon of energy E_{γ} scattering off a target of mass m_T only loses on average a fraction E_{γ}/m_T of its energy. The mean free path for elastic scattering is

$$\lambda_{\text{elastic}} = \frac{1}{n_e \sigma_{\text{thoms}} + \sum_i n_{\text{atom}}^i \sigma_{\text{rayleigh}}^i},\tag{4.26}$$

where the sum is over different species of neutral atoms in the gas,

$$\sigma_{\rm thoms} = \frac{8\pi}{3} \frac{\alpha^2}{m_e^2},\tag{4.27}$$

which is the low-energy limit of Compton scattering, valid for photon energies below the electron mass, and we approximate the Rayleigh scattering cross section by [123]

$$\sigma_{\rm rayleigh}^{i} = \left(\frac{\omega}{\omega_{0}^{i}}\right)^{4} \sigma_{\rm thoms}, \qquad (4.28)$$

where ω_0^i is the first ionization energy of atom *i*. (The contributions of positive ions to Thomson scattering can be safely neglected due to their much higher mass than electrons.) If λ_{elastic} is smaller than the size of the nugget R_{nugget} , a photon starting from some random point inside the nugget will then undergo a random walk until it either reaches the surface and escapes or is absorbed. The random walk path length to travel the size of the nugget is

$$d \sim \frac{R_{\text{nugget}}^2}{\lambda_{\text{elastic}}},$$
 (4.29)

An approximate condition for the thermal photon to escape the nugget is therefore

$$\lambda_{\rm abs}^{ff} > \begin{cases} R_{\rm nugget} & \text{for } \lambda_{\rm elastic} > R_{\rm nugget} \\ \frac{R_{\rm nugget}^2}{\lambda_{\rm elastic}} & \text{for } \lambda_{\rm elastic} < R_{\rm nugget}. \end{cases}$$
(4.30)

As we now discuss, this condition defines two regimes in which we have to solve for the structure of the SM nugget differently.

4.4 Solving for the SM nugget profile

We encounter two regimes when solving for the structure of the accumulated SM nugget. For smaller values of ϵ (around $\epsilon \leq 10^{-10} - 10^{-11}$ depending on the benchmark), the nugget is transparent to thermal photons and cools via bremsstrahlung emission. In this "optically thin" regime it is simple to solve for the isothermal SM baryon profile using hydrostatic equilibrium (see below). At high SM baryon densities, arising for $\epsilon \simeq 10^{-10}$ in some of our benchmark Mirror Stars, the SM nugget is opaque to thermal photons and cools as a black body. In this regime the isothermal assumption breaks down, and we estimate the SM baryon profile using the virial theorem.

In either of these cases we can find the nugget profile if the average temperature is known. In practice, we first assume the nugget is optically thin and then make an ansatz for the nugget temperature of $T \sim \mathcal{O}(10^4 \text{ K})$ to derive a SM nugget profile. For a given profile, the heating and cooling rates can be determined as described in section 5 to solve for the equilibrium temperature, and we then iterate towards a consistent temperature solution. If eq. (4.30) is not satisfied, we repeat the process under the optically thick assumption.

4.4.1 Optically thin regime

As long as the nugget remains optically thin to bremsstrahlung photons, determination of its size and structure is relatively simple using hydrostatic equilibrium:

$$\frac{dP_{\rm SM}}{dr} = \frac{d}{dr} \left(n_{\rm SM} k T(n_{\rm SM}) \right) = -\frac{G M_{\rm mirror}(r) \overline{\mu}_{\rm SM} n_{\rm SM}}{r^2},\tag{4.31}$$

where $\overline{\mu}_{\rm SM}$ is the average mass of SM particles, $M_{\rm mirror}(r)$ is the Mirror Star mass enclosed as a function of r ignoring the negligible gravitational contribution of the SM baryons, and $P_{\rm SM}$ is the pressure holding up the SM baryons, and we have assumed the ideal gas law holds.⁶

A crucial result of section 5 is that in the optically thin regime, the heating and cooling rates are independent of SM number density. This means that to a very good approximation the nugget has a constant temperature profile, which simplifies the structure calculation. The solution to *isothermal* hydrostatic equilibrium is given by

$$n_{\rm SM}(r) = C e^{-\int A(r) \, dr}, \quad A(r) = \frac{G M_{\rm mirror}(r) \overline{\mu}_{\rm SM}}{k T_{\rm eq} r^2}, \tag{4.32}$$

where C is a constant of integration which is set by the total amount of captured matter, and T_{eq} is the equilibrium temperature found by equating (5.2) and (5.9). The local ionization is found by applying Saha's equation. Technically this feeds into eq. (4.32) by affecting the average SM particle mass. Therefore, in full generality, one must choose an input value of $\bar{\mu}_{SM}$, compute the profile and ionization, and then adjust $\bar{\mu}_{SM}$ until it is consistent with the found ionization. In practice we reach the optically thick regime before

⁶We assume for simplicity that the SM H and He are well mixed in the nugget. It would be straightforward to solve for the H and He profiles separately, but since H dominates the SM number density and He does not contribute significantly to the ionization fraction at our temperatures of interest, this has only a very small effect on either the SM baryon profile or the computed heating, cooling and emission rates.

ionization becomes significant, and for the purposes of solving for the SM nugget we can neglect the tiny ionization fraction, fully determining $\bar{\mu}_{\text{SM}}$ in terms of the captured amounts of hydrogen and helium.

The approximate size of the nugget can be extracted from (4.32) by assuming constant density near the Mirror Star core: $M_{\text{mirror}}(r) \approx \frac{4}{3}\pi r^3 \rho_{\text{mirror}}$, leading to

$$R_{\text{nugget}} \sim \left(\frac{kT_{\text{eq}}}{G\rho_{\text{mirror}}\overline{\mu}_{\text{SM}}}\right)^{1/2},$$
(4.33)

which agrees with a naive estimate using the virial theorem, equating thermal kinetic energy with gravitational potential energy [8]. In figure 4 we plot the density profile for a particular benchmark, with relevant properties summarized in table 2.

4.4.2 Optically thick regime

The situation is more complicated if the nugget is optically thick to thermal photons. The cooling rate is now no longer a known function of density and temperature, but is set instead by surface emission, and is a function of the surface temperature and the radius of the nugget:

$$P_{\text{blackbody}} = 4\pi R_{\text{nugget}}^2 \sigma_B T_{\text{surface}}^4, \tag{4.34}$$

where T_{surface} is its effective surface temperature (not necessarily equal to its average temperature T_{eq}). In this situation the temperature profile of the nugget will be set by radiative and/or convective heat transport [124]. Solving for this profile, together with the equations of hydrostatic equilibrium, is very analogous to solving the structure equations for a star. This requires a much more detailed understanding of the captured material's opacity, which is beyond our scope.

Fortunately, we can obtain a reasonable estimate of the structure and temperature of the optically thick nugget by assuming that it is approximately isothermal, $T_{eq} = T_{surface}$ with a radius given by the virial theorem as in eq. (4.33). We can then solve for T_{eq} and hence R_{nugget} at equilibrium by requiring the total heating rate to be equal to the rate of black body emission in eq. (4.34). This essentially assumes that the surface and interior of the nugget are in perfect thermal contact (i.e. by strong convective processes) and therefore gives a *lower* bound on the average temperature T_{eq} and hence a lower bound on the nugget radius, in turn providing an *upper* bound on the nugget surface temperature.

We will be using the above isothermal assumption for all our signal estimates in the optically thick regime. This is justified since, as we now discuss, it underestimates both the thermal and X-ray luminosity of the SM nugget.

The radius of the nugget scales as $R_{\text{nugget}} \sim T_{\text{eq}}^{1/2}$. Assuming that $T_{\text{eq}} \ll T_{\text{core}}$, which should be satisfied since cooling processes are not ϵ -suppressed, the heating rate is independent of T_{eq} . Therefore, keeping the cooling rate given by eq. (4.34) constant gives

$$T_{\rm surface} \sim T_{\rm eq}^{-1/4} \ . \tag{4.35}$$

A higher average temperature would therefore lead to a lower frequency of the nugget thermal signal, but this dependence is so modest that the nugget would remain observable in optical surveys even for $T_{\rm eq}$ orders of magnitude above the isothermal lower bound. On the other hand, the number of accumulated SM particles from geometric self-capture scales as $N_{\rm SM} \sim T_{\rm eq}$. That means the luminosity of the thermal signal would increase with $T_{\rm eq}$, and linearly so if self-capture dominates.

The X-ray signal, as we discuss schematically in section 2.1, depends on the fraction of the SM nugget that is close enough to the surface for the converted X-rays to escape. The thickness ΔR of the X-ray photosphere is determined by the competition between the scattering length λ_{scatter} of random-walking X-ray and the characteristic mean free path with respect to absorption via photoionization λ_{abs} . It scales as $\Delta R^2 \sim \lambda_{\text{scatter}} \lambda_{\text{abs}}$ (see eq. (4.30) with $R_{\text{nugget}} \rightarrow \Delta R$). Both mean free paths scale with the density of the nugget $\lambda \sim 1/\rho$, which scales as $\rho \sim N_{\text{SM}}/R_{\text{nugget}}^3$. Therefore,

$$\Delta R \sim \frac{T_{\rm eq}^{3/2}}{N_{\rm SM}} \tag{4.36}$$

The number of converted X-rays is proportional to the number of conversion targets $N_{\rm SM}$, whereas the fraction of them that escapes is $\sim \Delta R/R_{\rm nugget}$. The total X-ray luminosity therefore scales as

$$L_{x\text{-}ray} \sim N_{\text{SM}} \frac{\Delta R}{R_{\text{nugget}}} \sim T_{\text{eq}},$$
 (4.37)

confirming that this signal is underestimated by our isothermal assumption as well.

5 Temperature and emission spectrum of captured SM baryons

In the previous section we showed how to find the size and structure of the captured SM nugget in the Mirror Star, assuming a given average equilibrium temperature T_{eq} of the nugget. In this section, we show how to compute that equilibrium temperature for a given SM nugget structure and size, allowing a consistent temperature solution to be found. This naturally leads us to discuss the emission spectrum of the nugget and hence the observational signatures of the Mirror Star.

There are two heating mechanisms, collisions between the SM and mirror nuclei like $pp_D \rightarrow pp_D$, and conversion of mirror X-rays in the Mirror Star core into visible X-rays via Thomson conversion $\gamma_D e \rightarrow \gamma e$. Collisional heating dominates for our benchmark stars, but it is conceivable that for Mirror Stars with much higher core temperatures than our SM-like benchmarks, X-ray heating plays an important role. Equilibrium between collisional heating and cooling via either bremsstrahlung emission (optically thin regime) or black body surface emission (optically thick regime) determines the SM nugget temperature, and therefore the thermal emission spectrum of captured SM baryons, one of the two important Mirror Star signals. We also discuss how that signal might be attenuated by absorption in mirror matter as it travels out of the Mirror Star, which is an important effect for higher $\epsilon \gtrsim 10^{-10}$.

The second important signal is X-ray conversion. While this process does not appreciably contribute to heating the nugget in our benchmarks, it does allow SM matter to act as a catalyst and convert mirror X-rays directly from the Mirror Star interior into visible X-rays that can escape the star and escape our telescopes. This direct window into the core is an observational smoking gun of Mirror Stars and provides a direct probe of the Mirror Star core temperature, as well as possibly finer details of mirror nuclear physics processes.

5.1 Heating rate

5.1.1 Collisional heating

The simplest and in our case most important process that transfers heat from the thermal bath of the mirror matter to the nugget is collisions between mirror nuclei and Standard Model nuclei (see figure 1 a).

We can find a simple estimate for collisional heating rate as follows. Assuming that the SM matter is colder than the mirror matter and rejecting its thermal motion, each collision between a mirror nucleus and a SM nucleus will transfer on average kT_{mirror} worth of energy to the SM nugget. Taking the average relative velocity to be $v_{\text{rel}} = \sqrt{3kT_{\text{mirror}}/\overline{m}_{\text{mirror}}}$, with $\overline{m}_{\text{mirror}}$ the average mirror nuclear mass, one can estimate the heating rate per unit volume as

$$\frac{dP_{\rm coll}}{dV} = n_{\rm mirror} n_{\rm SM} \, v_{\rm rel} \, \sigma(v_{\rm rel}) \, kT_{\rm mirror}, \tag{5.1}$$

where the cross section is estimated by setting $E_R \rightarrow kT_{\text{mirror}}$. However, this significantly underestimates the true heating rate due to the IR enhancement of the scattering cross section. A more complete calculation takes a thermal average of the energy transfer as a function of the relative velocities of the colliding particles:

$$\frac{dP_{\rm coll}^i}{dV} = n_{\rm mirror}^i n_{\rm SM} \left\langle v_{\rm rel} \int_0^{E_R^{\rm max}} dE_R E_R \frac{d\sigma}{dE_R} \right\rangle,\tag{5.2}$$

where the index *i* labels different mirror nuclei species, $E_R^{\text{max}} = 4\mu^2 v_{\text{rel}}^2/m_{\text{SM}}$, m_{SM} stands for m_{H} or m_{He} , μ is the reduced mass of the atom and colliding mirror ion, and the cross section is a function of the relative velocity. As we show later in this section, we expect the gas to be around 10^4 K with negligible ionization, so collisional heating is dominated by collisions between mirror ions in the Mirror Star core and SM atoms. Substituting in eq. (4.2) for the differential cross section leads to

$$\frac{dP_{\rm coll}^i}{dV} \approx n_{\rm mirror}^i n_{\rm SM} \frac{2\pi\epsilon^2 \alpha^2 Z_{\rm SM}^2 Z_i^2}{m_{\rm SM}} \left\langle \frac{1}{v_{\rm rel}} \left(\log \frac{8\mu^2 v_{\rm rel}^2}{(1/a_0)^2} - 1 \right) \right\rangle. \tag{5.3}$$

For $T_{\rm SM} \ll T_{\rm mirror}$ it is sufficient to assume the relative velocity is given simply by the velocity of the mirror nucleus, and that the recoil energy E_R is the energy gained by the SM nugget. The thermal average is straightforward to evaluate, but we note it is well approximated by simply substituting the average relative velocity $v_{\rm rel} = \sqrt{3kT_{\rm mirror}}/\overline{m}_{\rm mirror}$ into (5.3). The result is larger than the simple estimate obtained via (5.1) by an order of magnitude due to the log term that appears from the regulation of the integral by the atomic size.

It is interesting to note that the collisional heating rate *decreases* with increasing mirror star temperature, $P \sim T_{\text{mirror}}^{-1/2}$. This is due to the $1/v^4$ dependence in the total

scattering cross section σ , which is very different from the geometric cross section of interatomic collisions relevant for thermodynamics at lower temperatures. As the mirror star temperature is increased, heating by X-ray conversion, discussed below, will eventually dominate since it scales with T_{mirror}^4 .

5.1.2 Heating by X-ray conversion

The SM nugget can also draw heat from the photon population in the mirror thermal bath. Mirror photons can scatter off Standard Model charged particles and convert into SM photons, via a Thomson scattering-like process (see figure 1 b). These high energy photons can then either be reabsorbed by SM matter, scatter elastically, or escape the nugget altogether, depending on the optical depth.

For our SM-like benchmark Mirror Stars, temperatures at the core of the stars are approximately 10^7 K, so thermal photons are in the X-ray energy range. X-ray energies are significantly higher than the binding energies of hydrogen and helium, so the X-ray photons do not 'see' the atomic bound states and will scatter from all charges, whether bound or ionized. Thus the conversion rate does not depend on the amount of ionization of the SM nugget, which will simplify our discussion.

The effective power input available in converted photons is, per unit frequency and volume:

$$\frac{d^2 P_{\text{conv}}}{dV \, d\nu} = \epsilon^2 \, n_{\text{SM}} \, \sigma_{\text{thoms}} \, 4\pi B_\nu(\nu, T), \tag{5.4}$$

where B_{ν} is the Planck spectral radiance function for a black body:

$$B_{\nu}(\nu,T) = \frac{2h\nu^3}{c^2} \frac{1}{e^{h\nu/kT} - 1}.$$
(5.5)

Note that the Thomson cross section eq. (4.27) is frequency independent. One way of understanding equation (5.4) is to note that $\frac{4\pi}{c}B_{\nu}(\nu,T)$ is the spectral energy density per unit frequency, i.e. the energy density in photons at frequency ν . One can also think of $n_{\rm SM} \epsilon^2 \sigma_{\rm thoms} c$ as an interaction rate; thus the final expression gives the energy transfer rate per unit volume.

Performing the integral over frequency one finds the total power per unit volume:

$$\frac{dP_{\rm conv}}{dV} = \epsilon^2 \, n_{\rm SM} \, \sigma_{\rm thoms} \, 4\sigma_B T_{\rm mirror}^4, \tag{5.6}$$

where σ_B is the Stefan-Boltzmann constant, appearing in the integral over the Planck distribution.

To determine the total amount of heating due to X-ray conversion one needs to calculate what fraction of X-rays are absorbed by the SM material before escaping the nugget, see section 5.3. However, we can already compare the two heating rates (5.2) and (5.6) to see that even if all of the converted X-rays dump their energy into the nugget, X-ray heating is always expected to be subdominant to collisional heating for our benchmark stars.

The ratio of (5.6) to (5.2) is approximately:

$$\frac{dP_{\rm conv}}{dV} \Big/ \frac{dP_{\rm coll}^i}{dV} \approx 4 \times 10^{-4} \frac{1}{Z_{\rm SM}^2 Z_i^2 \beta_{\rm log}} \left(\frac{10^{24} {\rm cm}^{-3}}{n_{\rm mirror}^i}\right) \left(\frac{m_{\rm SM}}{{\rm GeV}}\right)^{1/2} \left(\frac{T}{10^7 {\rm K}}\right)^{9/2}, \quad (5.7)$$

where β_{log} represents the log correction factor in brackets in equation (5.2), which takes values roughly in the range 10-14. This is sufficient to see that the X-ray heating is always subdominant compared to the collisional heating. Values for n_{mirror} in the core range from around 10^{24} cm^{-3} to 10^{26} cm^{-3} , and core temperatures are in the range 1×10^7 K to 5×10^7 K. The above ratio ranges from around 10^{-6} for the smallest benchmark star, to around 10^{-2} for the largest. However, if the hidden sector gave rise to Mirror Stars with much higher core temperatures than SM stars, then X-ray heating could dominate.

5.2 Cooling rate and thermal signal

If the nugget is transparent to Rydberg energy photons with a significant population of neutral atoms, it can cool via collisional excitation, collisional ionization and recombination [120, 125, 126]. However, we find that the nugget is always optically thick to photons at the ionization energy, meaning there are two main possibilities for cooling: if the nugget is transparent to thermal photons with frequency $\nu \sim T_{\rm eq}$ it can cool via bremsstrahlung emission (see section 4.3.2), which arises due to a small but non-zero ionization fraction. This is the "optically thin" regime discussed in section 4.4.1. If the nugget is opaque to thermal photons, it cools via surface emission of black body radiation. This "optically thick" regime was discussed in section 4.4.2. For the benchmark stars we consider, both regimes are encountered.

The optically thin regime arises for smaller values of ϵ or for more massive and hence shorter-lived Mirror Stars. In both cases, the Mirror Stars accumulate less material and the lower-density nugget is transparent to thermal photons. The emissivity (power radiated per unit frequency) from bremsstrahlung is [120]

$$j_{\rm brems}(\nu) = \frac{8}{3} \left(\frac{2\pi}{3}\right)^{1/2} g_{ff,i} \frac{\alpha^3}{m_e^2} \left(\frac{m_e}{kT}\right)^{1/2} e^{-h\nu/kT} Z_i^2 n_e n_i,$$
(5.8)

where n_e , n_i are the number densities of electrons and ions of species *i*, respectively, and $g_{ff,i}$ is the Gaunt factor for free-free transitions, which is classically equal to unity, but in the quantum treatment is a function of frequency and temperature. The total integrated power is

$$\frac{dP_{\text{brems}}}{dV} = 4\pi \int_0^\infty j_{\text{brems}}(\nu) \, d\nu = \frac{16}{3} \left(\frac{2\pi}{3}\right)^{1/2} \frac{\alpha^3}{m_e^2} \, (m_e kT)^{1/2} \, \langle g_{ff} \rangle_T \, Z_i^2 \, n_e \, n_i, \qquad (5.9)$$

where $\langle g_{ff} \rangle_T$ is the frequency averaged Gaunt factor at temperature T.

If the density and temperature are such that we are well below the ionization threshold, then, taking pure hydrogen as an example, we find that the solution to Saha's equation for $n_e n_i$ takes the simple form:

$$n_e n_i = n_{\rm SM} \left(\frac{m_e T_{\rm SM}}{2\pi}\right)^{3/2} \exp\left(-\frac{\omega_0}{T_{\rm SM}}\right),\tag{5.10}$$

where ω_0 is the ionization energy. Thus we see that, as long as we are below the ionization threshold, both the heating (given by (5.2)) and the cooling rates are proportional to

 $n_{\rm SM}$, so that the solution for the equilibrium temperature becomes independent of density. This means that the nugget is isothermal to a very good approximation, justifying the assumption made in section 4.4.1.

In the optically thick regime the nugget cools via surface emission and will approximate a black body. The power output from a spherical black body is given by eq. (4.34). As discussed in section 4.4.1, we assume the optically thick nugget is isothermal with $T_{\rm eq} = T_{\rm surface}$, which allows us to solve for the radius by requiring the black body emission power to equal the heating rate of the nugget. This underestimates the thermal and X-ray luminosity, providing a conservative signal estimate.

5.3 X-ray conversion signal

Only a small fraction of converted mirror X-rays escape the nugget as SM photons, and they represent only a small fraction of the nugget luminosity. However, these faint X-ray emissions are both detectable and a smoking gun that unambiguously distinguishes the Mirror Star signal from more conventional other astrophysical sources, such as dim white dwarfs. We therefore estimate the X-ray signal carefully.

In analogy to the discussion for thermal photons in section 4.3.2, the X-rays can scatter with a mean free path $\lambda_{\text{scatter}} \approx (\sum_{i} n^{i} \sigma_{thoms}^{i})^{-1}$ off i = electrons and nuclei, both bound and free. Note that this scattering length is frequency independent. Unlike for thermal photons, we cannot ignore the small energy loss in each collision, which is on average

$$\Delta E_{\gamma}^{i} \approx \left(\frac{E_{\gamma}}{m_{i}}\right) E_{\gamma}.$$
(5.11)

As discussed in section 2, the X-ray photosphere is defined by the depth of the nugget where a converted X-ray will diffuse to the surface before being absorbed. This means the total path length of the random walk has to be less than $\lambda_{abs}(\nu) = (\sum_j n^j \sigma_{photo}^j(\nu))^{-1}$ for j = neutral atoms, where the photoionization cross section eq. (4.22) decreases at higher frequencies. This makes the X-ray photosphere frequency dependent.

To take both energy loss and absorption into account without solving a full diffusion equation for radiation inside the SM nugget, we estimate the X-ray spectrum according to the following expression:

$$\frac{dP_{\text{x-ray}}}{d\nu_{\text{obs}}} = \int_{0}^{R_{\text{nugget}}} dr \, 4\pi r^{2} \int_{0}^{\infty} d\nu_{i} \, \frac{\nu_{f}}{\nu_{i}} \frac{dP_{\text{conv}}}{dV \, d\nu_{i}} \\ \times \Theta \left(\lambda_{\text{abs}}(\nu_{f}) - N_{\text{scatter}}(r)\lambda_{\text{scatter}}\right) \delta \left(\nu_{\text{obs}} - \nu_{f}(\nu_{i}, r)\right). \quad (5.12)$$

This power output per unit frequency per unit volume $dP_{\text{conv}}/dVd\nu_i$ is given by eq. (5.4). Here ν_i represents the frequency of a photon when it first converts, and ν_f is its energy after a random walk of N_{scatter} of scatters: $\nu_f \approx \nu_i m/(\nu_i N_{\text{scatter}} + m)$. The delta function then ensures ν_f is equal to the observed frequency ν_{obs} . The Heaviside function accounts for absorption, and ensures that photons do not contribute to the signal if they must travel further than the absorption path length before escaping the nugget, the absorption path length being a function of frequency. The number of scatters required to escape is estimated from the density profile as a function of r, by assuming the photon must random walk a distance $R_{\text{nugget}} - r$, leading to $N_{\text{scatter}} = (R_{\text{nugget}} - r)^2 / \lambda_{\text{scatter}}^2$, where λ_{scatter} is the path length for Thomson scattering, assuming that the density along the photon's path remains the same as the density at r (which strictly overestimates both the number of scatters and the chance of absorption, thus *underestimating* the signal). Since the density profile of the nugget is roughly a Gaussian and there is no hard cut off, we take R_{nugget} to be the surface of 'last scattering', where the density is such that a photon past this point has a negligible chance of rescattering.

5.4 Signal attenuation in mirror matter

In order to observe the signal of Mirror Stars, it is crucial that photons from the SM nugget actually escape the star. The escaping SM photons could be absorbed by mirror matter or converted to mirror photons as they pass through the Mirror Star after escaping the nugget. These processes are ϵ^2 suppressed, but the mirror matter is highly ionized and has high density. We therefore discuss the possible attenuation effect of mirror matter on the Mirror Star signal.

For the X-ray signal, the main concern is Thomson scattering from free charges and re-conversion to mirror X-rays. In a solar mass Mirror Star core, the path length for X-rays to Thomson scatter off *mirror* matter is roughly $\lambda_{\text{thoms}} = 10^{-4} \text{m}/\epsilon^2$, so that for values of $\epsilon < 10^{-7}$ re-conversion back into mirror X-rays is not a concern.

For the lower energy thermal emission of the nugget we need to also check free-free absorption, which is strongly peaked at low frequencies. We do in fact find that, particularly for the 1 solar mass benchmark with $\epsilon = 10^{-10}$, free-free absorption can lead to a significant loss of signal. Even for the other benchmarks, we find significant attenuation in the lower frequency part of the spectrum, although this does not affect the total luminosity output significantly. The attenuation can be calculated as a function of frequency:

$$\mathcal{I}'(\nu) = \mathcal{I}(\nu) \exp\left(-\int_0^R \frac{1}{\epsilon^2} \frac{dr}{\lambda_{\rm abs}(n(r), T(r), \nu)}\right),\tag{5.13}$$

where λ_{abs} is the path length for free-free absorption (given by the reciprocal of (4.23)) evaluated with mirror sector parameters as a function of mirror matter density n(r) and temperature T(r). We will use this expression in section 6.2 to find the shape of the thermal emission spectrum and the total emitted luminosity, which is an integral over $\mathcal{I}'(\nu)$.

6 Results

In this section we summarize our numerical results, obtained by solving for the SM nugget profile and equilibrium temperature and computing the resulting emission spectrum for all our benchmark stars at various values of ϵ . Most scenarios give rise to an optically thin nugget, in which case the simplified calculation of [104] gives comparable results.

In table 2 we list the properties of the SM nuggets in all of our benchmark cases, including the mass and size of the nugget, whether it is optically thick or thin, and the luminosities of both the optical and X-ray signals.

$M_{\rm star}$	lor	M _{nugget}	R _{nugget}	T_{nugget}	Thick/	Self/	L _{vis}	L _{x-ray}	X-ray	2/17.
$M_{\rm sun}$	$\log_{10} \epsilon$	M _{star}	$R_{\rm star}$	K	Thin	Mirror	$\overline{L_{sun}}$	L_{sun}	frac.	χ_{H+}
1	-10	4.0×10^{-11}	0.0088	75000	Thick	0.0098	1.7	1.2×10^{-8}	0.014	
	-11	7.9×10^{-13}	0.0037	14000	Thick	0.98	4.0×10^{-4}	1.5×10^{-11}	0.089	
	-12	2.9×10^{-13}	0.002	5400	Thin	40	6.7×10^{-7}	5.0×10^{-14}	0.16	1.0×10^{-5}
5	-10	5.1×10^{-13}	0.0031	18600	Thick	0.034	0.013	1.7×10^{-7}	0.28	
	-11	1.0×10^{-14}	0.0017	5900	Thin	1.1	1.9×10^{-6}	1.2×10^{-10}	0.92	8.0×10^{-5}
	-12	4.7×10^{-15}	0.0016	5100	Thin	94	1.1×10^{-8}	5.3×10^{-13}	0.94	1.1×10^{-5}
50	-10	1.8×10^{-14}	0.0012	6400	Thin	0.027	2.6×10^{-4}	8.7×10^{-7}	0.88	6.3×10^{-5}
	-11	5.8×10^{-16}	0.0011	5400	Thin	2.3	1.4×10^{-7}	3.1×10^{-10}	0.97	3.1×10^{-5}
	-12	3.5×10^{-16}	0.0010	4700	Thin	200	8.9×10^{-10}	1.9×10^{-12}	0.97	3.8×10^{-6}
-										

Hydrogen-rich benchmark stars:

Helium-rich benchmark stars:

M _{star}	logice	M _{nugget}	R _{nugget}	T _{nugget}	Thick/	Self/	L _{vis}	L _{x-ray}	X-ray	γ_{H}
M _{sun}	108100	$M_{\rm star}$	$R_{\rm star}$	К	Thin	Mirror	L_{sun}	L_{sun}	frac.	
1	-10	1.0×10^{-12}	0.0050	32000	Thick	0.025	0.033	2.9×10^{-8}	0.23	
	-11	2.1×10^{-14}	0.0022	6300	Thin	1.2	3.4×10^{-6}	2.2×10^{-11}	0.83	3.5×10^{-4}
	-12	9.9×10^{-15}	0.0021	5400	Thin	98	3.3×10^{-8}	1.1×10^{-13}	0.90	4.5×10^{-5}
5	-10	2.2×10^{-14}	0.0025	6900	Thin	0.028	9.5×10^{-5}	5.5×10^{-8}	0.92	5.4×10^{-4}
	-11	7.2×10^{-16}	0.0023	5800	Thin	2.4	1.2×10^{-7}	1.9×10^{-11}	0.96	2.7×10^{-4}
	-12	4.4×10^{-16}	0.0021	5000	Thin	200	9.4×10^{-10}	1.1×10^{-13}	0.96	3.2×10^{-5}
50	-10	2.5×10^{-15}	0.00091	6500	Thin	0.047	5.2×10^{-5}	2.1×10^{-7}	0.96	2.1×10^{-4}
	-11	1.2×10^{-16}	0.00084	5500	Thin	4.0	4.4×10^{-8}	1.0×10^{-10}	0.97	8.3×10^{-5}
	-12	8.2×10^{-17}	0.00079	4800	Thin	340	3.2×10^{-10}	7.0×10^{-13}	0.97	1.0×10^{-5}

Table 2. SM nugget properties for the benchmarks we consider. Thick/Thin refers to whether the nugget is in the optically thick or thin regime, Self/Mirror gives the relative importance of selfcapture vs mirror-capture $\left(\frac{dN^{(s)}/dt}{dN^{(m)}/dt}\right)$, "X-ray frac." is the fraction of total converted X-ray power that escapes the nugget as signal, and χ_{H+} is the ionization fraction of the hydrogen component of the nugget, which dominates the free electron density. For the 1 M_{sun} benchmark and $\epsilon = 10^{-10}$, the nugget luminosity we obtain exceeds that of the star, clearly signaling that our assumption of neglecting the effect of the captured SM matter on the Mirror Star has broken down.

We find that Mirror Stars generate a detectable and highly distinctive astrophysical signals at optical and X-ray frequencies. We visualize the range of signals generated by our benchmark stars in a Hertzsprung-Russell diagram, see figures 7 and 8, and show that such signals could be detected in future or even existing observations.

6.1 SM nugget profiles

In the optically thin regime the isothermal profile solution, given by (4.32), is determined once we know the composition of the nugget and its equilibrium temperature. In figure 4 we show the nugget density profile for the 5 solar mass benchmark Mirror Star with $\epsilon = 10^{-11}$. In this case the temperature of the nugget is approximately $T_{\rm eq} = 5900$ K and its virial radius is 0.17% the radius of the star, contained deep within the core region.



Figure 4. SM nugget density profile for a benchmark Mirror Star. In grey we show the profile one would obtain by assuming the nugget has constant density, with a radius given by the virial theorem, as we assume in the more simplified calculation of [104]. For different values of ϵ , the shape of the profile is essentially the same, its width scaling with $T_{\text{nugget}}^{1/2}$. In orange we show the ionization fraction of hydrogen (which dominates the free electron density); for the majority of the mass of the nugget the variation in the level of ionization is modest, while it increases in the outer regions. The optical depth due to free-free absorption depends only on the total density of free electrons, which strictly decreases from the centre of the nugget outwards and vanishes at larger distances.

The profile we show in figure 4 is representative of other optically thin benchmark cases. The profile is very nearly a Gaussian, with a width that scales with $T_{\rm eq}^{1/2}$, and an overall height which is set by the total amount of material captured.

In the optically thick regime with the conservative isothermal assumption, the nugget radii are generally of order 0.1% of the star's radius. The temperature of the nugget is a factor of a few higher than in the optically thin case, see table 2, which is reasonable given it can only cool via surface emission, as opposed to optically thin bremsstrahlung emission from the entire nugget.

We have not obtained explicit solutions for the density profile in the optically thick case, except that the rough size of the distribution is given by the virial radius. Fortunately, at our current level of precision, the predictions for the SM nugget emission spectra are quite insensitive to the precise density profile of the nugget:

- The SM nugget radius, determined self-consistently by its average temperature, does set the geometric self-capture rate, but a rough estimate of R_{nugget} by the virial theorem is sufficient to estimate the number of captured SM nuclei N_{SM} up to a factor of about 2. Since all signals scale linearly with N_{SM} , this sets the precision of our luminosity predictions.
- The thermal emission spectrum (section 5.2), which dominates the total luminosity, is completely determined by $N_{\rm SM}$ irrespective of the precise density profile. In the optically thin case, this is because the local SM density drops out when solving for temperature by equating the bremsstrahlung cooling and collisional heating rates. In



Figure 5. Modifications to original X-ray emission spectrum due to energy loss via Thomson scattering and X-ray absorption. Absorption effects due to free-free absorption are stronger at lower frequencies.

the optically thick case, it is because the black body emission power is completely determined by size and radius of the nugget with our isothermal assumption.

• One might suspect that the precise shape of the density profile is important to determine the escaping X-ray fraction. However, the dependence on profile shape is very modest as here well: substituting the gaussian solution derived in the optically thin regime (blue curve in figure 4) for the simple assumption of a constant SM nugget density (grey curve) has minimal effect on the spectrum shape and changes the overall X-ray luminosity by less than a factor of 2.

In the companion letter [104] we focus on the optically thin regime and make the simplifying assumption of constant nugget density to derive the X-ray spectrum. Here, we use the more realistic gaussian profile of figure 4) with width set by the virial radius for the optically thin as well as the optically thick cases. We have not justified this by explicitly solving for the profile shape in the optically thick case, but the signal only depends modestly on the profile shape, and the Gaussian assumption is likely to be a better approximation than constant density. We leave careful determination of the density distribution in the optically thick case for more detailed future studies.

6.2 SM nugget emission spectra

We now discuss the thermal and X-ray emissions of the SM nuggets for our benchmark scenarios.

In figure 5 we show the modifications to the original X-ray emission spectrum due to both energy loss and absorption, for the 5 solar mass benchmark star with $\epsilon = 10^{-11}$. We can see that absorption is significantly more important at lower X-ray frequencies, while for higher frequencies the energy loss in scattering processes is more important. This



Figure 6. Nugget emission spectra for all of the benchmarks we consider. We plot the intensity per unit frequency in Watt-seconds as a function of photon energy. Solid lines indicate benchmarks for which the nugget is optically thin, while dashed lines indicate optically thick benchmarks. Attenuation at low frequencies is due to free-free absorption by mirror electrons, hence is more pronounced at higher values of ϵ . We do not show the spectra from the 1 solar mass $\epsilon = 10^{-10}$ benchmark, since, as explained in the text, the total predicted luminosity is greater than the luminosity of the star, signaling that our assumptions of ignoring the effect of the SM nugget on the Mirror Star itself have broken down.

demonstrates that both effects need to be taken into account in order to obtain the correct final signal shape.

In figure 6 we show results for the full SM photon emission spectra for all of our benchmarks. Characteristic of all of the cases we study is the clear distinction between the two signals, the thermal emission of the nugget and the converted X-ray emission. Since the former has a characteristic temperature of ~ 10^4 K (temperature of the nugget) and the latter has a temperature of ~ 10^7 K (temperature of the Mirror Star core), the two features in the spectrum are very distinct. In the optically thin cases, the thermal emission has the characteristic shape of bremsstrahlung emission, given by (5.8), which is mostly flat for frequencies below the temperature of the gas. The attenuation of the curve at low frequencies is due to free-free absorption by the mirror stellar matter, which is more important at higher values of ϵ . In the optically thick case, the nugget emission is assumed to be black body, with attenuation in the low frequency part of the spectrum by free-free absorption by mirror matter, and attenuation at X-ray frequencies due to ionization of atoms in the nugget. Table 2 shows that, as expected, the fraction of converted X-rays escaping the nugget is much higher in the optically thin case than the optically thick case.

It is possible that additional, unaccounted for sources of opacity alter some of our results. Small quantities of heavier elements with smaller ionization energies than hydrogen in the SM nugget may give extra contributions to opacity from photoionization processes. Furthermore, we have neglected the effect of negative hydrogen ions, which have an 'ionization' energy of around $0.7 \,\mathrm{eV}$, so thermal photons at temperatures $\sim 4000 - 7000 \,\mathrm{K}$ have enough energy to liberate the extra electron and be absorbed. Negative hydrogen ions are in fact an important contribution to the opacity of stellar atmospheres [127]. Even so, we do not expect this to significantly alter our conclusions. It may be that some of our optically thin benchmarks become optically thick after including these extra sources of opacity. This would not change the total luminosity *per mass* of the nugget, though it may shift the surface temperature. A greater opacity translates to a larger, less dense nugget, which means that more SM matter gets captured and more of the X-ray signal will escape. Therefore, in neglecting these sources of opacity, our present calculation is conservative in that it *underestimates* both the X-ray and the thermal signal. We intend to revisit these subtleties in a future work.

6.3 Mirror star detection prospects

The calculations outlined above allow us to estimate the shape and overall luminosity of the two distinct Mirror Star signatures. A common feature of all our benchmarks is a thermal signature in the visible or near-visible spectrum — with colour temperatures not very different from those of ordinary stars — and an X-ray signal characteristic of the core temperature of the Mirror Star, with photon energies in the range 1-10 keV. Compared to standard astrophysical objects, such a signature is spectacularly alien. In most cases the optical signal is much too faint to be compatible with its high temperature, due to the nugget sitting in the gravitational well of the much more massive, invisible object and being weakly coupled to its (much hotter) thermal bath. The dual visible and X-ray signatures suggest an object that somehow has two distinct and widely different temperatures. This signature is a smoking gun of a Mirror Star.

Full-sky searches for nearby, faint objects are an obvious way to search for Mirror Stars. An object about 10^{-3} times the luminosity of the sun (not an unreasonable figure for a value of ϵ between 10^{-10} and 10^{-11}) could be detected by Gaia within approximately 1000 light years. Other benchmarks can be much dimmer and could likely only be seen if they were significantly closer. The X-ray luminosity of our Mirror Stars is likely too dim to be detected by an X-ray full sky search. More promising is the possibility that, once candidates have been identified in optical surveys, an X-ray telescope such as Chandra could be pointed in the same direction with a long exposure. Taking Chandra's best, long exposure sensitivity as a benchmark (as achieved during its survey of the Hubble Deep Field North, approx. 4.9×10^{-17} erg m⁻² s⁻¹ in the 0.5-2 keV band, and 2.3×10^{-16} erg m⁻² s⁻¹ in the 2-8 keV band [128]), we find that the X-ray signal could also be resolved a little over 100 light years away, depending on the benchmark.



Figure 7. A Hertzsprung-Russell diagram showing the dual signatures of our Mirror Star benchmarks. The plot shows luminosity against temperature, and each star is represented by two points connected by a line, each star having both a thermal emission in visible frequencies and an X-ray emission. The solid lines show the approximate distances up to which such objects could be observable via different observational techniques. The observability of the visible frequency signal is compared to Gaia's reach for objects of the same absolute magnitude, and the observability of the X-ray signal is compared to the limiting sensitivity of the Chandra X-ray Observatory. The kink in the X-ray sensitivity lines results from us selecting whichever of the two X-ray energy bands has a better sensitivity for a black body signature at that temperature. One of the points has been made transparent; this is the benchmark for which the luminosity of the nugget exceeds that of the star, signaling that our assumptions of ignoring the effect of the SM nugget on the Mirror Star itself have broken down.

In figure 7 we plot the signatures for a variety of benchmarks Mirror Stars on a Hertzsprung-Russell-type diagram. For each star we show both the visible and the Xray signals, connected by a line, along with an indication of how far away we expect such luminosities to be observable. Benchmarks with optically thin nuggets are denoted by circles, and those with optically thick nugget by triangles.

For a solar mass Mirror Star with $\epsilon = 10^{-10}$, the star captures so much material that the heating rate calculated according to section 5 is higher than the overall luminosity of the Mirror Star. Taken seriously, this would imply that the nugget is able to draw heat from the Mirror Star core so efficiently that it is able to 'quench' the star, clearly violating our assumption that the accumulated SM matter does not significantly influence the Mirror Star. Furthermore, the SM nugget is optically thick in these cases, and it is possible that radiative heat transport is inefficient enough that the inner layers of the nugget thermalize with the Mirror Star core. In that case our calculation of the heating rate in section 5 is no longer reliable, since it assumes that heat flows only from hot mirror matter to much cooler SM matter. This is particularly interesting because it suggests that accumulation of



Figure 8. A Hertzsprung-Russell diagram showing the dual signatures of our helium rich Mirror Star benchmarks. Labeling same as figure 7.

mirror matter in our sun could lead to observable deviations from the standard model of solar physics, supplying new bounds on theories of Neutral Naturalness and other models with an asymmetric dissipative dark matter component. An analysis of these more extreme scenarios is currently in preparation.

6.4 Generality of results

Despite the lengthy calculations we have outlined in this paper, the basic principle of the signatures of Mirror Stars is rather simple. The Mirror Star captures hydrogen and helium from the interstellar medium, which falls into the hot, dense core and is heated up by ϵ^2 -suppressed photon portal interactions with the extremely hot Mirror Star core material. The nugget effectively emits two thermal signals. The first is associated with its own equilibrium temperature, which fairly model-independently will be $\mathcal{O}(10^4 \text{K})$. This is the temperature where the captured SM hydrogen and helium starts becoming slightly ionized and highly effective cooling mechanisms kick in, such that the equilibrium temperature only depends weakly on the heating rate.⁷ The second thermal signal is set by the core temperature of the Mirror Star and arises from mirror-X-ray conversion into SM X-rays.

We can therefore anticipate the outcome of applying our signal calculation to non-SM-like Mirror Stars, i.e. those formed of mirror particles with masses different than their SM counterparts, as would arise in theories of Neutral Naturalness [26, 84, 85, 97]. The captured nugget will have an equilibrium temperature in the $\mathcal{O}(10^4\text{K})$ range and radiate accordingly. The frequency of the mirror-X-ray conversion signal will be determined by

 $^{^{7}}$ It is no coincidence that this is also the surface temperature range of regular stars, since photons can leave the interior of the star once they reach a region where the degree of ionization drops sufficiently to allow escape from the star.

the Mirror Star core temperature. This determines the key features of the shape of the visible Mirror Star spectrum, although the luminosity of the mirror-X-ray conversion signal depends on the opacity of the SM nugget and needs to be calculated as shown in section 5.3.

To estimate the luminosity of the SM photon signatures, we need to estimate the total size of the SM nugget, i.e. the number $N_{\rm SM}$ of SM atoms that accumulate in the Mirror Star. This depends on the lifetime of the Mirror Star $\tau_{\rm star}$, which depends on the rate that the star burns its fuel, so some knowledge of the details of the mirror nuclear physics will be required. We saw in equation (4.10) that the amount captured (in the non-geometric regime) also depends on the total number of mirror nuclei targets in the star, or equivalently its mass $M_{\rm star}$, and scales with ϵ^2 . Thus the total signal strength scales with $N_{\rm SM} \sim \epsilon^2 \tau_{\rm star} M_{\rm star}$.

The signal strength also depends on the rate at which the captured SM matter is heated, see (5.3). For the Mirror Star benchmarks we have studied, the radius of the nugget is always very small compared to the radius of the star, so that the properties (temperature, density) of the mirror stellar matter do not change appreciably over the volume of the nugget. This means that a reliable estimate of the heating rate can be obtained from just the core temperature $T_{\text{mirror}}^{\text{core}}$ and core density $\rho_{\text{mirror}}^{\text{core}}$ of the Mirror Star, as well as the masses and charges of mirror nuclear species. We therefore see that the total signal strength, set by the total heating rate at equilibrium, scales as

$$P \sim \epsilon^4 (T_{\text{mirror}}^{\text{core}})^{-1/2} \rho_{\text{mirror}}^{\text{core}} \tau_{\text{star}} M_{\text{star}}$$
 (6.1)

where we already incorporated the linear dependence on the nugget size $N_{\rm SM}$ in the nongeometric regime.

The signal strength thus scales almost trivially with the Mirror Star mass, lifetime, core density and core temperature — although there is the interesting possibility that if Mirror Star cores were significantly hotter than Standard Model stars, the X-ray signal (which scales with T^4) could end up dominating over the thermal nugget emission signal.

We will not comment on how these Mirror Star properties would be expected to depend on the Lagrangian of the mirror sector, as this would call for a detailed stellar physics analysis and is beyond the scope of this paper, but once these properties are obtained, applying our analysis to these exotic Mirror Stars is straightforward.

7 Conclusions and outlook

Mirror Stars are a generic prediction of complex dark sectors containing analogues of nuclear physics and electromagnetism, and arise in well-motivated models that address the hierarchy problem, like the asymmetrically reheated Mirror Twin Higgs framework [26, 84, 85, 97]. In this paper, we study their astrophysical signatures for the first time.

We show that if the dark and SM photon have a small kinetic mixing $\epsilon < 10^{-9}$, Mirror Stars capture SM matter from the interstellar medium in their cores. This SM nugget is heated up by highly suppressed interactions with the mirror matter, giving rise to a thermal emission signal at $T \sim 10^4$ K at optical and IR frequencies. The amount of captured SM matter, and hence the total SM photon luminosity, depends simply on the size and age of the Mirror Star, as well as fundamental parameters of the hidden sector. The captured SM matter also acts as a catalyst for mirror Thomson conversion of thermal mirror X-rays in the Mirror Star core. A fraction of these X-rays escapes the SM nugget and can be observed at frequencies $\sim T_{\rm core}$, providing a direct window into the Mirror Star interior and the dark nuclear processes that reign within.

This double signature is highly distinctive. In optical surveys, Mirror Stars would look similar to white dwarfs, but likely with an absolute luminosity much too low to be consistent with a known astrophysical stellar object at the observed temperature. This itself is a remarkable signature, but a dedicated follow-up X-ray observation can then detect the X-ray conversion signal, providing the smoking gun of a Mirror Star. For $\epsilon \sim 10^{-12} - 10^{-10}$, we find that optical surveys like Gaia and X-ray observatories like Chandra could discover Mirror Stars at distances up to 100-1000 light years away.

At higher photon mixings $\epsilon \gtrsim 10^{-10}$, Mirror Stars might look superficially like White Dwarfs, though detailed spectral analysis is still likely to uncover inconsistencies. In this case, the X-ray signal would still provide conclusive evidence of the Mirror Star's nature, providing additional motivation to study white dwarfs with X-ray observations, see also [129]. Kinetic mixing values in this range could also be constrained by mirror capture in the Sun, depending on the density of the "mirror interstellar medium".

Our investigation used SM-like Mirror Stars as a benchmark. We showed that estimation of their signal as a function of dark photon kinetic mixing ϵ only requires knowledge of their rough mass, lifetime, and core temperature, in addition to the fundamental parameters of the hidden sector. This makes it straightforward to apply our techniques to Mirror Stars arising in more general or motivated hidden sector theories like Neutral Naturalness, which we will investigate in the future. An understanding of mirror stellar astrophysics will also allow us to study other signatures, like mirror supernovae, or mirror stellar relics that could show up in gravitational wave observations.

In conclusion, we have shown that Mirror Stars generate highly distinctive and discoverable signals that provide robust windows into the underlying hidden sector physics. The discovery potential is impressive, and deserves dedicated observations to open up a new fundamental frontier into our universe's dark matter sector.

Acknowledgments

We thank Christopher Matzner, Zackaria Chacko, Christopher Dessert, Michael Geller, Bob Holdom, Yoni Kahn, Benjamin Safdi, Kai Schmidt-Hoberg, and Yuhsin Tsai for helpful conversations. DC would like to especially thank Zackaria Chacko, Michael Geller and Yuhsin Tsai for early discussions on the possibility of Mirror Stars in MTH models. The research of DC and JS was supported by a Discovery Grant from the Natural Sciences and Engineering Research Council of Canada.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- M. Yu. Khlopov and C. Kouvaris, Composite dark matter from a model with composite Higgs boson, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 065040 [arXiv:0806.1191] [INSPIRE].
- [2] D.S.M. Alves, S.R. Behbahani, P. Schuster and J.G. Wacker, Composite inelastic dark matter, Phys. Lett. B 692 (2010) 323 [arXiv:0903.3945] [INSPIRE].
- [3] G.D. Kribs, T.S. Roy, J. Terning and K.M. Zurek, Quirky composite dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 81 (2010) 095001 [arXiv:0909.2034] [INSPIRE].
- [4] M. Yu. Khlopov, Physics of dark matter in the light of dark atoms, Mod. Phys. Lett. A 26 (2011) 2823 [arXiv:1111.2838] [INSPIRE].
- [5] A. Carmona and M. Chala, Composite dark sectors, JHEP 06 (2015) 105 [arXiv:1504.00332] [INSPIRE].
- [6] Z. Chacko, H.-S. Goh and R. Harnik, The twin Higgs: natural electroweak breaking from mirror symmetry, Phys. Rev. Lett. 96 (2006) 231802 [hep-ph/0506256] [INSPIRE].
- [7] K.M. Zurek, Asymmetric dark matter: theories, signatures and constraints, Phys. Rept. 537 (2014) 91 [arXiv:1308.0338] [INSPIRE].
- [8] K. Petraki and R.R. Volkas, Review of asymmetric dark matter, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 28 (2013) 1330028 [arXiv:1305.4939] [INSPIRE].
- J. Alexander et al., Dark sectors 2016 workshop: community report, FERMILAB-CONF-16-421, (2016) [arXiv:1608.08632] [INSPIRE].
- [10] M. Battaglieri et al., U.S. cosmic visions: new ideas in dark matter 2017. Community report, FERMILAB-CONF-17-282, (2017) [arXiv:1707.04591] [INSPIRE].
- [11] G. Krnjaic, Freezing in, heating up and freezing out: predictive nonthermal dark matter and low-mass direct detection, JHEP 10 (2018) 136 [arXiv:1711.11038] [INSPIRE].
- S. Tulin and H.-B. Yu, Dark matter self-interactions and small scale structure, Phys. Rept. 730 (2018) 1 [arXiv:1705.02358] [INSPIRE].
- [13] V. Gluscevic et al., Cosmological probes of dark matter interactions: the next decade, arXiv:1903.05140 [INSPIRE].
- W. DeRocco, P.W. Graham, D. Kasen, G. Marques-Tavares and S. Rajendran, Observable signatures of dark photons from supernovae, JHEP 02 (2019) 171 [arXiv:1901.08596]
 [INSPIRE].
- [15] M.I. Gresham and K.M. Zurek, Asymmetric dark stars and neutron star stability, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 083008 [arXiv:1809.08254] [INSPIRE].
- [16] J.H. Chang, R. Essig and S.D. McDermott, Supernova 1987A constraints on sub-GeV dark sectors, millicharged particles, the QCD axion and an axion-like particle, JHEP 09 (2018) 051 [arXiv:1803.00993] [INSPIRE].
- [17] J. Fan, A. Katz, L. Randall and M. Reece, Double-disk dark matter, Phys. Dark Univ. 2 (2013) 139 [arXiv:1303.1521] [INSPIRE].
- [18] J. Fan, A. Katz, L. Randall and M. Reece, *Dark-disk universe*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **110** (2013) 211302 [arXiv:1303.3271] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. McCullough and L. Randall, Exothermic double-disk dark matter, JCAP 10 (2013) 058 [arXiv:1307.4095] [INSPIRE].

- [20] P. Agrawal, F.-Y. Cyr-Racine, L. Randall and J. Scholtz, Make dark matter charged again, JCAP 05 (2017) 022 [arXiv:1610.04611] [INSPIRE].
- [21] P. Agrawal, F.-Y. Cyr-Racine, L. Randall and J. Scholtz, Dark catalysis, JCAP 08 (2017) 021 [arXiv:1702.05482] [INSPIRE].
- [22] P. Agrawal and L. Randall, Point sources from dissipative dark matter, JCAP 12 (2017)
 019 [arXiv:1706.04195] [INSPIRE].
- [23] J.F. Acevedo and J. Bramante, Supernovae sparked by dark matter in white dwarfs, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 043020 [arXiv:1904.11993] [INSPIRE].
- [24] A. Bhoonah, J. Bramante, F. Elahi and S. Schon, Galactic center gas clouds and novel bounds on ultralight dark photon, vector portal, strongly interacting, composite and super-heavy dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 023001 [arXiv:1812.10919] [INSPIRE].
- [25] J. Bramante, P.J. Fox, G.D. Kribs and A. Martin, Inelastic frontier: discovering dark matter at high recoil energy, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 115026 [arXiv:1608.02662] [INSPIRE].
- [26] Z. Chacko, D. Curtin, M. Geller and Y. Tsai, Cosmological signatures of a mirror twin Higgs, JHEP 09 (2018) 163 [arXiv:1803.03263] [INSPIRE].
- [27] A. Berlin, N. Blinov, S. Gori, P. Schuster and N. Toro, Cosmology and accelerator tests of strongly interacting dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 055033 [arXiv:1801.05805]
 [INSPIRE].
- [28] Y. Grossman, R. Harnik, O. Telem and Y. Zhang, Self-destructing dark matter, JHEP 07 (2019) 017 [arXiv:1712.00455] [INSPIRE].
- [29] E. Kuflik, M. Perelstein, N. R.-L. Lorier and Y.-D. Tsai, *Elastically decoupling dark matter*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* **116** (2016) 221302 [arXiv:1512.04545] [INSPIRE].
- [30] Y. Hochberg, E. Kuflik, T. Volansky and J.G. Wacker, Mechanism for thermal relic dark matter of strongly interacting massive particles, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 171301 [arXiv:1402.5143] [INSPIRE].
- [31] P. Brax, S. Fichet and P. Tanedo, The warped dark sector, Phys. Lett. B 798 (2019) 135012
 [arXiv:1906.02199] [INSPIRE].
- [32] G.D. Kribs, A. Martin, B. Ostdiek and T. Tong, *Dark mesons at the LHC*, *JHEP* 07 (2019)
 133 [arXiv:1809.10184] [INSPIRE].
- [33] H.-C. Cheng, L. Li and R. Zheng, Coscattering/coannihilation dark matter in a fraternal twin Higgs model, JHEP 09 (2018) 098 [arXiv:1805.12139] [INSPIRE].
- [34] S. Renner and P. Schwaller, A flavoured dark sector, JHEP 08 (2018) 052
 [arXiv:1803.08080] [INSPIRE].
- [35] I. Garcia Garcia, R. Lasenby and J. March-Russell, Twin Higgs WIMP dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 055034 [arXiv:1505.07109] [INSPIRE].
- [36] N. Craig and A. Katz, The fraternal WIMP miracle, JCAP 10 (2015) 054 [arXiv:1505.07113] [INSPIRE].
- [37] I. Garcia Garcia, R. Lasenby and J. March-Russell, Twin Higgs asymmetric dark matter, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 121801 [arXiv:1505.07410] [INSPIRE].
- [38] M. Farina, Asymmetric twin dark matter, JCAP 11 (2015) 017 [arXiv:1506.03520] [INSPIRE].

- [39] Y. Hochberg, E. Kuflik and H. Murayama, Twin Higgs model with strongly interacting massive particle dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 015005 [arXiv:1805.09345] [INSPIRE].
- [40] M. Yu. Khlopov, G.M. Beskin, N.E. Bochkarev, L.A. Pustylnik and S.A. Pustylnik, Observational physics of mirror world, Sov. Astron. 35 (1991) 21 [INSPIRE].
- [41] R. Foot, Have mirror stars been observed?, Phys. Lett. B 452 (1999) 83
 [astro-ph/9902065] [INSPIRE].
- [42] R. Foot, A. Yu. Ignatiev and R.R. Volkas, *Physics of mirror photons*, *Phys. Lett.* B 503 (2001) 355 [astro-ph/0011156] [INSPIRE].
- [43] Z. Berezhiani, Mirror world and its cosmological consequences, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 19 (2004) 3775 [hep-ph/0312335] [INSPIRE].
- [44] R. Foot, Mirror matter-type dark matter, Int. J. Mod. Phys. D 13 (2004) 2161 [astro-ph/0407623] [INSPIRE].
- [45] Z. Berezhiani, Through the looking-glass: Alice's adventures in mirror world, hep-ph/0508233 [INSPIRE].
- [46] R. Foot, Mirror dark matter: cosmology, galaxy structure and direct detection, Int. J. Mod. Phys. A 29 (2014) 1430013 [arXiv:1401.3965] [INSPIRE].
- [47] R. Foot and S. Vagnozzi, Dissipative hidden sector dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 023512 [arXiv:1409.7174] [INSPIRE].
- [48] R. Foot and S. Vagnozzi, Diurnal modulation signal from dissipative hidden sector dark matter, Phys. Lett. B 748 (2015) 61 [arXiv:1412.0762] [INSPIRE].
- [49] R. Foot and S. Vagnozzi, Solving the small-scale structure puzzles with dissipative dark matter, JCAP 07 (2016) 013 [arXiv:1602.02467] [INSPIRE].
- [50] E. Michaely, I. Goldman and S. Nussinov, *Solar luminosity bounds on mirror matter*, arXiv:1905.12643 [INSPIRE].
- [51] W. Detmold, M. McCullough and A. Pochinsky, Dark nuclei I: cosmology and indirect detection, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 115013 [arXiv:1406.2276] [INSPIRE].
- [52] W. Detmold, M. McCullough and A. Pochinsky, Dark nuclei II: nuclear spectroscopy in two-color QCD, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 114506 [arXiv:1406.4116] [INSPIRE].
- [53] G. Krnjaic and K. Sigurdson, Big bang darkleosynthesis, Phys. Lett. B 751 (2015) 464 [arXiv:1406.1171] [INSPIRE].
- [54] P. Agrawal, M. Blanke and K. Gemmler, Flavored dark matter beyond minimal flavor violation, JHEP 10 (2014) 072 [arXiv:1405.6709] [INSPIRE].
- [55] M. Blanke and S. Kast, Top-flavoured dark matter in dark minimal flavour violation, JHEP 05 (2017) 162 [arXiv:1702.08457] [INSPIRE].
- [56] M. Blanke, S. Das and S. Kast, Flavoured dark matter moving left, JHEP 02 (2018) 105 [arXiv:1711.10493] [INSPIRE].
- [57] J. Terning, C.B. Verhaaren and K. Zora, Composite twin dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 095020 [arXiv:1902.08211] [INSPIRE].
- [58] B. Holdom, Two U(1)'s and ϵ charge shifts, Phys. Lett. B 166 (1986) 196 [INSPIRE].

- [59] E.W. Kolb, D. Seckel and M.S. Turner, The shadow world, Nature 314 (1985) 415 [INSPIRE].
- [60] S.L. Glashow, Positronium versus the mirror universe, Phys. Lett. B 167 (1986) 35 [INSPIRE].
- [61] R. Foot and R.R. Volkas, Neutrino physics and the mirror world: how exact parity symmetry explains the solar neutrino deficit, the atmospheric neutrino anomaly and the LSND experiment, Phys. Rev. D 52 (1995) 6595 [hep-ph/9505359] [INSPIRE].
- [62] R. Barbieri, T. Gregoire and L.J. Hall, Mirror world at the Large Hadron Collider, hep-ph/0509242 [INSPIRE].
- [63] Z. Chacko, Y. Nomura, M. Papucci and G. Perez, Natural little hierarchy from a partially Goldstone twin Higgs, JHEP 01 (2006) 126 [hep-ph/0510273] [INSPIRE].
- [64] N. Craig, S. Knapen and P. Longhi, Neutral naturalness from orbifold Higgs models, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114 (2015) 061803 [arXiv:1410.6808] [INSPIRE].
- [65] ATLAS collaboration, Search for a scalar partner of the top quark in the jets plus missing transverse momentum final state at $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV with the ATLAS detector, JHEP 12 (2017) 085 [arXiv:1709.04183] [INSPIRE].
- [66] ATLAS collaboration, Search for direct top squark pair production in final states with two leptons in $\sqrt{s} = 13 \text{ TeV } pp$ collisions with the ATLAS detector, Eur. Phys. J. C 77 (2017) 898 [arXiv:1708.03247] [INSPIRE].
- [67] ATLAS collaboration, Search for direct top squark pair production in events with a Higgs or Z boson and missing transverse momentum in $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV pp collisions with the ATLAS detector, JHEP 08 (2017) 006 [arXiv:1706.03986] [INSPIRE].
- [68] ATLAS collaboration, Search for new phenomena in final states with an energetic jet and large missing transverse momentum in pp collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 13$ TeV using the ATLAS detector, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 032005 [arXiv:1604.07773] [INSPIRE].
- [69] CMS collaboration, Search for supersymmetry in proton-proton collisions at 13 TeV using identified top quarks, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 012007 [arXiv:1710.11188] [INSPIRE].
- [70] CMS collaboration, Search for supersymmetry in multijet events with missing transverse momentum in proton-proton collisions at 13 TeV, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 032003
 [arXiv:1704.07781] [INSPIRE].
- [71] CMS collaboration, Search for supersymmetry in the all-hadronic final state using top quark tagging in pp collisions at $\sqrt{s} = 13 \text{ TeV}$, Phys. Rev. **D** 96 (2017) 012004 [arXiv:1701.01954] [INSPIRE].
- [72] G. Burdman, Z. Chacko, R. Harnik, L. de Lima and C.B. Verhaaren, Colorless top partners, a 125 GeV Higgs and the limits on naturalness, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 055007
 [arXiv:1411.3310] [INSPIRE].
- [73] A. Falkowski, S. Pokorski and M. Schmaltz, *Twin SUSY*, *Phys. Rev.* D 74 (2006) 035003
 [hep-ph/0604066] [INSPIRE].
- [74] S. Chang, L.J. Hall and N. Weiner, A supersymmetric twin Higgs, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 035009 [hep-ph/0604076] [INSPIRE].
- [75] N. Craig and K. Howe, Doubling down on naturalness with a supersymmetric twin Higgs, JHEP 03 (2014) 140 [arXiv:1312.1341] [INSPIRE].

- [76] A. Katz, A. Mariotti, S. Pokorski, D. Redigolo and R. Ziegler, SUSY meets her twin, JHEP 01 (2017) 142 [arXiv:1611.08615] [INSPIRE].
- [77] M. Badziak and K. Harigaya, Supersymmetric D-term twin Higgs, JHEP 06 (2017) 065 [arXiv:1703.02122] [INSPIRE].
- [78] M. Badziak and K. Harigaya, Minimal non-Abelian supersymmetric twin Higgs, JHEP 10 (2017) 109 [arXiv:1707.09071] [INSPIRE].
- [79] M. Badziak and K. Harigaya, Asymptotically free natural supersymmetric twin Higgs model, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 211803 [arXiv:1711.11040] [INSPIRE].
- [80] M. Geller and O. Telem, Holographic twin Higgs model, Phys. Rev. Lett. 114 (2015) 191801 [arXiv:1411.2974] [INSPIRE].
- [81] R. Barbieri, D. Greco, R. Rattazzi and A. Wulzer, The composite twin Higgs scenario, JHEP 08 (2015) 161 [arXiv:1501.07803] [INSPIRE].
- [82] M. Low, A. Tesi and L.-T. Wang, Twin Higgs mechanism and a composite Higgs boson, Phys. Rev. D 91 (2015) 095012 [arXiv:1501.07890] [INSPIRE].
- [83] P. Asadi, N. Craig and Y.-Y. Li, Twin turtles, JHEP 02 (2019) 138 [arXiv:1810.09467] [INSPIRE].
- [84] Z. Chacko, N. Craig, P.J. Fox and R. Harnik, Cosmology in mirror twin Higgs and neutrino masses, JHEP 07 (2017) 023 [arXiv:1611.07975] [INSPIRE].
- [85] N. Craig, S. Koren and T. Trott, Cosmological signals of a mirror twin Higgs, JHEP 05 (2017) 038 [arXiv:1611.07977] [INSPIRE].
- [86] PLANCK collaboration, Planck 2018 results. VI. Cosmological parameters, arXiv:1807.06209 [INSPIRE].
- [87] R. Barbieri, L.J. Hall and K. Harigaya, Minimal mirror twin Higgs, JHEP 11 (2016) 172 [arXiv:1609.05589] [INSPIRE].
- [88] C. Csáki, E. Kuflik and S. Lombardo, Viable twin cosmology from neutrino mixing, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 055013 [arXiv:1703.06884] [INSPIRE].
- [89] R. Barbieri, L.J. Hall and K. Harigaya, Effective theory of flavor for minimal mirror twin Higgs, JHEP 10 (2017) 015 [arXiv:1706.05548] [INSPIRE].
- [90] N. Craig, A. Katz, M. Strassler and R. Sundrum, Naturalness in the dark at the LHC, JHEP 07 (2015) 105 [arXiv:1501.05310] [INSPIRE].
- [91] D. Curtin and C.B. Verhaaren, Discovering uncolored naturalness in exotic Higgs decays, JHEP 12 (2015) 072 [arXiv:1506.06141] [INSPIRE].
- [92] C. Csáki, E. Kuflik, S. Lombardo and O. Slone, Searching for displaced Higgs boson decays, Phys. Rev. D 92 (2015) 073008 [arXiv:1508.01522] [INSPIRE].
- [93] D. Curtin et al., Long-lived particles at the energy frontier: the MATHUSLA physics case, Rept. Prog. Phys. 82 (2019) 116201 [arXiv:1806.07396] [INSPIRE].
- [94] V. Prilepina and Y. Tsai, Reconciling large and small-scale structure in twin Higgs models, JHEP 09 (2017) 033 [arXiv:1611.05879] [INSPIRE].
- [95] M. Freytsis, S. Knapen, D.J. Robinson and Y. Tsai, Gamma-rays from dark showers with twin Higgs models, JHEP 05 (2016) 018 [arXiv:1601.07556] [INSPIRE].

- [96] K. Harigaya, R. Mcgehee, H. Murayama and K. Schutz, A predictive mirror twin Higgs with small Z₂ breaking, arXiv:1905.08798 [INSPIRE].
- [97] Z. Chacko, D. Curtin, M. Geller and Y. Tsai, *Direct detection of mirror matter in twin Higgs models*, to appear.
- [98] J.H. Chang, D. Egana-Ugrinovic, R. Essig and C. Kouvaris, Structure formation and exotic compact objects in a dissipative dark sector, JCAP 03 (2019) 036 [arXiv:1812.07000] [INSPIRE].
- [99] R.N. Mohapatra and V.L. Teplitz, Structures in the mirror universe, Astrophys. J. 478 (1997) 29 [astro-ph/9603049] [INSPIRE].
- [100] R.N. Mohapatra and V.L. Teplitz, Mirror matter MACHOs, Phys. Lett. B 462 (1999) 302 [astro-ph/9902085] [INSPIRE].
- [101] Z. Berezhiani, S. Cassisi, P. Ciarcelluti and A. Pietrinferni, Evolutionary and structural properties of mirror star MACHOs, Astropart. Phys. 24 (2006) 495 [astro-ph/0507153]
 [INSPIRE].
- [102] H. Vogel and J. Redondo, Dark radiation constraints on minicharged particles in models with a hidden photon, JCAP 02 (2014) 029 [arXiv:1311.2600] [INSPIRE].
- [103] S. Koren and R. McGehee, Freeze-twin dark matter, arXiv:1908.03559 [INSPIRE].
- [104] D. Curtin and J. Setford, How to discover mirror stars, arXiv:1909.04071 [INSPIRE].
- [105] S. Knapen, T. Lin and K.M. Zurek, *Light dark matter: models and constraints*, *Phys. Rev.* D 96 (2017) 115021 [arXiv:1709.07882] [INSPIRE].
- [106] B. Paxton, L. Bildsten, A. Dotter, F. HERWIG, P. Lesaffre and F. Timmes, Modules for Experiments in Stellar Astrophysics (MESA), Astrophys. J. Suppl. 192 (2011) 3 [arXiv:1009.1622] [INSPIRE].
- [107] B. Paxton et al., Modules for Experiments in Stellar Astrophysics (MESA): planets, oscillations, rotation and massive stars, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 208 (2013) 4
 [arXiv:1301.0319] [INSPIRE].
- B. Paxton et al., Modules for Experiments in Stellar Astrophysics (MESA): binaries, pulsations and explosions, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 220 (2015) 15 [arXiv:1506.03146]
 [INSPIRE].
- [109] B. Paxton et al., Modules for Experiments in Stellar Astrophysics (MESA): convective boundaries, element diffusion and massive star explosions, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 234 (2018) 34 [arXiv:1710.08424] [INSPIRE].
- [110] B. Paxton et al., Modules for Experiments in Stellar Astrophysics (MESA): pulsating variable stars, rotation, convective boundaries and energy conservation, arXiv:1903.01426.
- [111] A. Gould, Resonant enhancements in WIMP capture by the earth, Astrophys. J. 321 (1987) 571 [INSPIRE].
- [112] A.R. Zentner, High-energy neutrinos from dark matter particle self-capture within the Sun, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 063501 [arXiv:0907.3448] [INSPIRE].
- [113] R. Catena and B. Schwabe, Form factors for dark matter capture by the Sun in effective theories, JCAP 04 (2015) 042 [arXiv:1501.03729] [INSPIRE].
- [114] D.E. Kaplan, M.A. Luty and K.M. Zurek, Asymmetric dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 115016 [arXiv:0901.4117] [INSPIRE].

- [115] M.T. Frandsen and S. Sarkar, Asymmetric dark matter and the Sun, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 011301 [arXiv:1003.4505] [INSPIRE].
- [116] F. Iocco, M. Taoso, F. Leclercq and G. Meynet, Main sequence stars with asymmetric dark matter, Phys. Rev. Lett. 108 (2012) 061301 [arXiv:1201.5387] [INSPIRE].
- [117] J.M. Cline, Z. Liu and W. Xue, Millicharged atomic dark matter, Phys. Rev. D 85 (2012) 101302 [arXiv:1201.4858] [INSPIRE].
- [118] W. Dehnen and J. Binney, Local stellar kinematics from Hipparcos data, Mon. Not. Roy. Astron. Soc. 298 (1998) 387 [astro-ph/9710077] [INSPIRE].
- [119] J. Lopez-Santiago, D. Montes, I. Crespo-Chacon and M.J. Fernandez-Figueroa, The nearest young moving groups, Astrophys. J. 643 (2006) 1160 [astro-ph/0601573] [INSPIRE].
- [120] B.T. Draine, *Physics of the interstellar and intergalactic medium*, Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, U.S.A. (2011).
- [121] K. Griest and D. Seckel, Cosmic asymmetry, neutrinos and the Sun, Nucl. Phys. B 283 (1987) 681 [Erratum ibid. B 296 (1988) 1034] [INSPIRE].
- [122] G.B. Rybicki and A.P. Lightman, Radiative processes in astrophysics, June 1986.
- [123] M. Gavrila, Elastic scattering of photons by a hydrogen atom, Phys. Rev. 163 (1967) 147.
- [124] D.D. Clayton, Principles of stellar evolution and nucleosynthesis, (1983).
- [125] P.J.E. Peebles, Principles of physical cosmology, (1993).
- [126] E. Rosenberg and J. Fan, Cooling in a dissipative dark sector, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 123001 [arXiv:1705.10341] [INSPIRE].
- [127] I. Hubeny and D. Mihalas, Theory of stellar atmospheres, (2014).
- [128] W.N. Brandt et al., The Chandra deep survey of the Hubble deep field north area. 4. An ultradeep image of the HDF-N, Astron. J. 122 (2001) 1 [astro-ph/0102411] [INSPIRE].
- [129] C. Dessert, A.J. Long and B.R. Safdi, X-ray signatures of axion conversion in magnetic white dwarf stars, Phys. Rev. Lett. 123 (2019) 061104 [arXiv:1903.05088] [INSPIRE].